STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA
WAKE COUNTY
BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS
IN THE MATTER OF: PROTEST OF
ELECTION TO TOWN OF AHOSKIE
COUNCIL WARD B BROUGHT BY
DONALD KIM KIRKLAND

)
)
)
)

ORDER

THIS MATTER CAME BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS upon the November 10,
2015 appeal of Donald Kim Kirkland ("Petitioner") from an order of the Hertford County Board of
Elections ("Hertford Board") dismissing Kirkland’s protest of election to the Town of Ahoskie Council
Ward B (“Protest”). The State Board of Election heard this appeal on January 15, 2016 in Raleigh, during
which the Petitioner appeared in person and Maurice Vann and Hertford County Director of Elections
Sheila Privott appeared via phone.
This Board conducted a review of all issues of law and based its decision on the record as a whole to
determine whether there was substantial evidence to believe a violation of election law or other irregularity
or misconduct occurred that might affect the outcome of the election or was sufficiently serious to cast
doubt on the apparent results of the election. After reviewing the record and applicable precedent, and after
hearing argument from the parties, the State Board finds, concludes and orders as follows:

FINDINGS OF FACT
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.

Petitioner filed his protest before the Hertford Board on October 29, 2015 pursuant to
G.S. 163-182.9; and
The Hertford Board heard the Protest on November 9, 2015 and issued its order on November
10, 2015; and
Petitioner timely filed an appealed to the State Board of Elections; and
All parties were notified of the hearing before the State Board of Elections;
Vann received the most votes in the October 6, 2015 election to the Town of Ahoskie Council
Ward B; and
The whole record of the proceeding before the Hertford Board and testimony at the hearing
shows that Vann was not domiciled within the Town of Ahoskie Council Ward B at the time
of the election on October 6, 2015.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW
1.
2.

This State Board of Elections has jurisdiction to decide this matter pursuant to G.S. §§ 163-22,
163-182.12; and
The order of the Hertford Board, its findings of fact, and conclusions of law contained
reversible error; and

1

3.
4.
5.
6.

Petitioner’s challenge to Vann’s domicile was properly brought as a protest pursuant to G.S.
§§ 163-127.2(c), 163-182.9; and
Vann failed to meet his burden of proof as to his domicile under G.S. § 163-127.5(a); and
Vann was ineligible to participate as a candidate in the October 6, 2015 election to the Town
of Ahoskie Council Ward B; and
There is substantial evidence to believe a violation of election law or other irregularity or
misconduct occurred that affected the outcome of the election or was sufficiently serious to
cast doubt on the apparent results of the election.

It is, therefore, ORDERED:
The November 9, 2015 order of the Hertford Board is reversed and the Hertford Board must conduct
candidate filing and hold a new election on March 15, 2016.
This the twentieth day of January, 2016.

_____________________________
A. Grant Whitney, Jr., Chair
State Board of Elections
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PROCEEDINGS

2

MS. AMOROSO:

Good morning.

10:05 a.m.
I'm Rhonda

3

Amoroso, secretary of the Board of Elections, and I will

4

call the meeting to order.

5

agenda, statement regarding ethics and conflicts.

6

All right, first up on the

Okay, in accordance with state government

7

Ethics Act, it is the duty of every board member to avoid

8

both conflicts of interest and appearances of conflict.

9

Does any board member have any known conflict of interest

10

or appearance with respect to any matter before the Board

11

today?

12

(No response from the Board members.)

13

MS. AMOROSO:

Okay, hearing none, we'll

14

move forward.

15

conflict as we move along, just let us know.

16

If you would find an appearance or a

Okay, at this point we will have the

17

administration of the oath to A. Grant Whitney, Jr., as

18

member of the State Board of Elections, with Judge Ann

19

Marie Calabria.

20

FRANK WHITNEY:

Members of the Board, I am

21

Frank Whitney.

I'm a member of the North Carolina State

22

Bar, and a resident of Charlotte, and it gives me a great

23

deal of honor to introduce my brother, A. Grant Whitney,

24

Jr., who's also a member of the North Carolina State Bar

25

and a long time partner at the firm of Parker Poe, a

6
1

graduate of Wake Forest University and the Wake Forest

2

University School of Law, and as you're aware he's your

3

newest member of (unintelligible) of Governor Pat McCrory

4

for this Board.

5
6

Now I'd like to turn it over to the Honorable
Anne Marie Calabria for the swearing in of my brother.

7

(Administration of the oath to

8

Chairman A. Grant Whitney, Jr.)

9

(Applause)

10

MS. AMOROSO:

Okay, next on our agenda

11

is the selection of the new state board officers.

12

will do that now.

13

a new chairman of the Board?

14

So we

Does anybody have a motion to elect

MR. MALCOLM:

Do I hear a motion?
I make a motion to elect

15

Grant Whitney as the new Chairman of the North Carolina

16

State Board of Elections effective today.

17

MS. AMOROSO:

Okay, do I hear a second?

18

DR. KRICKER:

Second.

19

MS. AMOROSO:

Okay, all in favor?

20

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

21

MS. AMOROSO:

It passes unanimously.

22

we need a motion for a secretary of the Board.

23

a motion?

24

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

25

reinstated as secretary to the Board.

Now

Do I hear

I move that Rhonda be

7
1

MS. AMOROSO:

Do I hear a second?

2

MR. MALCOLM:

Second.

3

MS. AMOROSO:

Okay, all in favor?

4

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

5

MS. AMOROSO:

6

so we're all set now.

7

MR. MALCOLM:

8

(Applause)

9

MS. AMOROSO:

10
11

to Mr. Whitney.

Okay, that motion passes,
Welcome, Mr. Chairman.
Congratulations.

I'll hand the gavel over

So it's all yours.

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I want to thank the staff.

12

They've been fantastic in sort of giving me a real quick

13

education on a field that I have not practiced law in,

14

and it's been a great experience, and I want to thank Kim

15

and Josh and all their crew for everything that they have

16

done to help make this possible.

17

And having said that, I'll turn to the agenda,

18

and let's see; it says we have approval of minutes.

19

think they are in the documents you have been provided.

20

And I was not at that meeting, so I'll entertain a motion

21

of somebody to approve the minutes.

22

MS. AMOROSO:

So moved.

23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Do we have a second?

24

DR. KRICKER:

Second.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Any discussion?

I

8
1

JUDGE BAKER:

This applies to all the

2

minutes, correct, to the current meetings we've not yet

3

approved?

4
5

MS. AMOROSO:

I think there was just the

MR. McCUE:

Yes, sir.

one.

6

For this--being

7

approved here should just be the January 5th meeting, our

8

most recent State Board meeting.

9
10

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

All in favor say

aye.

11

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

13

(No response)

14

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Opposed?

Motion passes.

Vacancy,

15

County Board of Elections.

There's five on here, and the

16

first one is for Franklin County.

17

made by the Patsy Kiever (phonetic)--am I on the right

18

one?

A recommendation was

19

MR. MALCOLM:

Yes, sir.

20

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

--State chair of the North

21

Carolina Democratic Party, nominating James Robert Jones

22

and Ruby E. Elmore as--there's just one slot to be

23

filled, right?

24

MR. MALCOLM:

Yes, sir.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So we need to approve

9
1

whichever one of those suits the Board.

2

there's some--they filled out the forms.

3

MR. MALCOLM:

Then I see

Yes, sir, and Mr. Chairman,

4

I'm ready to make a motion on behalf of the Democratic

5

vacancy.

6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

That'll be fine.

7

MR. MALCOLM:

From Franklin County, I'd

8

recommend for this Board that it appoint James Robert

9

Jones to fill the vacancy there.

10

DR. KRICKER:

Second.

11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

12

(No response from the Board.)

13

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

14

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

16

(No response)

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

18
19

Robert Jones, right?

All in favor say aye.

Opposed?

Motion passes on James

All right, thank you.

The second one is Johnston County, a

20

recommendations for a Republican.

21

we have--let's see.

22

Any discussion?

MS. AMOROSO:

Let's see.

All right,

If you don't mind, Mr.

23

Chairman, I'd like to make a motion for all four of them

24

at the same time, all four Republicans.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

10
1

MS. AMOROSO:

For Johnston County is

2

Patty Proctor; for Randolph County is Baron Thompson;

3

Stokes County is Durwood Bennett; and Watauga is Nancy

4

Owen.

I move that all four of those folks be approved.

5

JUDGE BAKER:

Second.

6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So we have a second.

7

discussion?

8

(No response from the Board members.)

9

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All in favor say aye.

10

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

12

(No response)

13

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

14

unanimously.

15

suggestion.

16

initial elections.

17

Thank you.
Okay.

Opposed, no.

Okay, motion passes

I think I'm going to take a

Election protests from November 2015
Let me get to the right page.

The first one is in re: Election Protest of

18

Donald Kim Kirkland, Ahoskie Town Council, Hertford

19

County.

20
21

MR. KIRKLAND:

I am.

Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

Will you come sit

up here, please.

24
25

Do we have the parties present?
Donald

Kirkland.

22
23

Any

Is anybody else a party here?

MR. KIRKLAND:
not here.

They're not here.

They're

11
1

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

Well, I think if I'm

2

doing this procedure correct, I'd like to hear from you

3

about why you filed the petition and what relief you are

4

asking for from this Board.

5

MR. MALCOLM:

To make sure I'm clear, is

6

no one else here from--is no one else here from Hertford

7

County?

8

(Mr. Kirkland shakes head negatively.)

9

MR. MALCOLM:

10

phone, or the chairman?

11
12

Is the director on the
Do we know that?

MR. LAWSON:

We don't know for sure.

We can call.

13

MS. STRACH:

We can call and find out.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

Yeah, if you wouldn't mind.

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I think that's a great

16

idea.

17

here.

You can feel free.

18

(Pause)

19

MR. McCUE:

I'm the new kid on the block

For those in the audience,

20

Rhonda, can we just confirm which election directors for

21

election protests we have.

22

and I see Leigh Anne Price, director, is present here.

23

We also have Johnston County,

And our third election protest is Randolph

24

County, okay, that's Melissa; director is present, and

25

our last one is Rowan County.

Director--anyone here from

12
1

Rowan County?

2

(No response from the audience.)

3

MR. McCUE:

Okay.

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So how many local officials

5

do we have here, for which ones?

6
7

Thank you.

MR. McCUE:
protests.

8

This is for our election

We'll be hearing-CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

We don't have "no" there,

10

MR. McCUE:

No.

11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Right?

12

MR. McCUE:

Yes.

13

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And what about this one?

14

MR. McCUE:

Johnston, yes.

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

16

MR. McCUE:

Correct.

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right.

18

(Pause)

19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

9

20

right?

Hello.

MS. PRIVETT:

Yes, correct.

Could you let us

(via teleconference)

22

apologize.

23

Hertford County Board of Elections.

25

And then "no" here?

know who we're talking to, please?

21

24

Is it "yes" there?

I

My name is Sheila Fleetwood, director of

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay, you are on the

speaker phone, and we're at a hearing at the State Board

13
1

of Elections.

2

Board.

3

Kim Kirkland, and we'd like for you to participate in

4

this hearing.

5

I'm Grant Whitney.

I'm chairman of this

We are hearing a case for the protest of Donald

The only party present is Mr. Kirkland.

He's

6

sitting at the desk, and I guess we need to have him

7

sworn in, right?

8

MR. McCUE:

The Board certainly could

9

if they wish to hear--

10

MS. AMOROSO:

We haven't done that in the

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Well, that's fine.

11
12
13
14

past.
I just

didn't know.
MR. McCUE:

Yeah, if counsel or a party

15

is presenting arguments, it would not be necessary to

16

swear them in.

17
18
19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

That's fine.

If you want

to ask questions, once we--okay.
Okay, Mr. Kirkland, could you kind of give us

20

a thumbnail, Reader's Digest version of what has

21

transpired and what you would like this Board to do if

22

we find in your favor?

23

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.

I believe on

24

October 28th or the 29th I filed a election protest

25

claiming that Reese Vann did not meet his residence

14
1

requirements to run for town council in Ahoskie for Ward

2

B.

3

residents in the area that are familiar with him.

This was information that I'd received from various

4

When I asked him could I get an affidavit or

5

would he testify, there was--they were fearful because

6

they didn't want reprisals because of the area they live

7

in, because there were personal family friends of his and

8

people--

9
10

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Who were his family

MR. KIRKLAND:

One was a individual that

friends?

11
12

had been a friend of one of his relatives for several

13

years, and three others are neighbors in the neighborhood

14

that live near him and have known him for--ever since he

15

was small.

16
17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right, and what

reprisals were you concerned about?

18

MR. KIRKLAND:

They were concerned of

20

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And who is "they"?

21

MR. KIRKLAND:

The individuals who came

19

anything--

22

to me with the information that he did not live in Ward

23

B, because I didn't even know it at the time.

24

a couple of days prior to me filing for the protest.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

This was

So you've described them

15
1

as whistle blowers?

2
3

MR. KIRKLAND:
blowers.

Yes, sir, kind of whistle

They want to remain anonymous.

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

Thank you.

5

MR. KIRKLAND:

The--he stated on his forms

6

that he lived at 222 Malibu Drive in Ahoskie, North

7

Carolina, which is in Ward B.

8

physical residence is 317 North Maple Street or--yes,

9

Maple Street, Ahoskie, North Carolina, which is Ward A.

10

His residence--his actual

I went around and I took photos of both houses

11

that he claimed, and a vehicle and whatnot over in the

12

yard.

13
14

MS. AMOROSO:

Can I ask you just to speak

into the microphone, please.

15

MR. KIRKLAND:

Is that better?

16

MS. AMOROSO:

Thank you.

17

MR. KIRKLAND:

Okay.

And so I took photos

18

of it for evidentiary purposes to carry with me so I

19

could show which house was which and his vehicles and

20

whatnot.

21

I then done a search on Google and

22

WhitePages.com, which is an affiliate of Yellow Pages,

23

and pulled up his address with his name and everything

24

and pulled up also his sister's name which is--she's

25

actually registered to the 222 Malibu Drive.

He's

16
1

registered to the Maple Street address.

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

For what purposes?

3

MR. KIRKLAND:

He lives there.

4

MS. KRICKER:

Wait a minute.

5

What

registration is this?

6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah, that's what--

7

MR. KIRKLAND:

As far as the

8

YellowPages.com?

9
10

MS. KRICKER:

Well, Yellow Pages--

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yeah, well, I pulled up

11

WhitePages.com which is an affiliate of Yellow Pages.

12

It's--

13
14
15
16
17
18
19

MS. KRICKER:
information?
MR. KIRKLAND:

Oh, I did.

I went in and

put in his name.
MS. KRICKER:

No, I mean who enters--who

actually gives the information to White or Yellow Pages?
MR. KIRKLAND:

20

knowledge is how they got it.

21

Everybody's address is there.

22

Yes, but who enters that

MR. MALCOLM:

I'm assuming it's public
It's public record.

Yes, ma'am.

Yes, sir, but

23

let's just cut to the chase.

It's not an official

24

government website that has some validity that you're

25

willing to testify today on, right?

17
1

MR. KIRKLAND:

Right.

2

MR. MALCOLM:

It's just that you went

MR. KIRKLAND:

I went online and pulled

3

online.

4
5

up his address that showed, you know, kind of a trail per

6

se.

7

where he lived, because I didn't get a chance to talk to

8

him before that.

During the testimony, I asked him about his address,

9

And when I asked him, "Do you own a Maple

10

Street address," and he said, "What do you mean by

11

`own'?"

12

rent?

13

I said, "Well, do you pay a mortgage; do you pay
What do you pay?"

He said, "Well, I pay rent."

Then later during the testimony I asked him,

14

I said, "Where do you claim your federal and state income

15

taxes?"

16

"Where do you get the majority of your tax notices?"

17

"317 Maple Street."

18

He said, "I use the 317 Maple Street address."

I said--I asked him, I said--again I asked him,

19

I said, "Do you rent or own the Maple Street address or

20

Malibu Drive address?"

21

have a bank note."

22

paying a mortgage?"

He said--then he says, "Well, I

And I said, "So you mean you're
"Yes."

23

Then he turned--

24

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

On which property?

25

MR. KIRKLAND:

Maple Street.

317 Maple

18
1

Street address.

2

JUDGE BAKER:

Page 97 of the transcript.

3

MR. KIRKLAND:

And then he--I asked him,

4

I said, "Well, do you own or rent the 222 Malibu Drive

5

address in Ward B?"

6

`own'?"

7

a title?

8

that you own that property or rent it?"

He said, "What do you mean by

I said, "Do you have a mortgage?

Do you have

Do you have any kind of paper--document showing
"No."

9

I asked him, "How often do you stay there?"

10

"Once in a while, depending on what's going on in the

11

family."

12

sister Kristen Vann, her two children, and her boyfriend

13

live in the house on Malibu Drive?"

14

sometimes."

15

years."

16

I asked him, I said, "Well, is it not true your

He said, "Yes,

I said, "She's been there for several

And then during the conversation--during my

17

testimony, I was asked by--I was asked several questions,

18

naturally, and Mr. Johnson--I mean Mr. Sessoms, Johnny

19

Sessoms, the board member, asked me about the pictures,

20

and then he turned and made the comment, he said, "This

21

seems more in line with stalking to me."

22

there--

And that right

23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

A board member said that?

24

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Not an attorney for a

John--

19
1

party?

2
3

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir.

Mr. Sessoms, a

board member, said that.

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

5

MR. KIRKLAND:

And he's actually a

6

personal family friend of Ms. Vann's.

7

MR. MALCOLM:

Let me--I don't mean to

8

interrupt you.

All those things you're talking about,

9

we have those in the transcript.

10

you're referring to.

11

a legal argument?

12

I read the comments

Is there any--do you want to make

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes.

The legal argument

13

is on North Carolina General Statute 163-57, subsection

14

(9)(a), "It can be clearly interpreted as to the intent,

15

by representative requirements of individuals elected to

16

the North Carolina state legislature and/or U.S. Congress

17

to facilitate a temporal residence to carry out their

18

elective duties with intent to return to the primary

19

domicile."

20
21
22
23
24
25

JUDGE BAKER:
about that.

Let me ask you a question

That statute's not applicable, right?

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir, it's not.

That

is a conflict.
JUDGE BAKER:
it was applicable?

Other than you, who said

It's not mentioned in their order.

20
1

MR. KIRKLAND:

Right.

The Hertford County

2

Board of Elections used that as his--as a definition for

3

him saying that Ward B--the 222 Malibu Drive was his

4

domicile.

5

JUDGE BAKER:

Where did they say that?

6

I don't recall seeing any reference to 163.57(9)(a)

7

except in your argument.

8

MR. KIRKLAND:

Right.

9

JUDGE BAKER:

Let's say we agree with

10

It's--

you, that that statute's not applicable, okay?

11

MR. KIRKLAND:

That's what this is.

It's

12

not applicable to him, but they used that argument when

13

they done the appeal denial--I mean the protest denial.

14

JUDGE BAKER:

15

Board's order.

16

our notebook.

Look at their order, the

That's what we have.

It's on Page 58 in

17

(Pause)

18

JUDGE BAKER:

I'm just trying to save

20

MR. KIRKLAND:

I understand.

21

JUDGE BAKER:

I mean we agree with you

19

time.

22

that that statute's not applicable here.

23

to argue it.

24

statute by the Board in their order.

25

We don't need

And I don't see any reference to that

MR. KIRKLAND:

When they used it, Mr.

21
1

Wright--I believe that's his name--when the--here we go

2

right here, order of dismissal.

3

Page 10.

4

"Herein referred to as protestors filed an elections

5

protest in accord with General Statute 163-182(9)(d).

6

They--

They wrote on--it's on

They wrote on the 30th--October, 29th, 2015,

7

JUDGE BAKER:

Which is not 163-57(9)(a).

8

MR. KIRKLAND:

Right, they used--but when

9

we were--when we were discussing the statutes and the

10

laws, I quoted to them Article 5, Statute 168-59, and in

11

that--

12

JUDGE BAKER:

Yes, sir, I know you did.

13

MR. KIRKLAND:

Right, and--

14

JUDGE BAKER:

I don't find that they did.

15

I'm agreeing with you, sir.

16

applicable.

17

that it has any reference except you.

18

That statute is not

I just don't see where anyone is arguing

MR. KIRKLAND:

They were use--they were

19

arguing that on the law that governs state legislators

20

who go to Raleigh, who have a primary domicile in their

21

district, can go to Raleigh, have a temporal residence,

22

and then return--

23
24
25

JUDGE BAKER:

But we all know it's not

applicable here.
MR. KIRKLAND:

Right, but when you're in

22
1

a city that is divided into districts--

2

JUDGE BAKER:

3

I agree with you completely.

4

applicable, I don't think.

5

We're wasting time, sir.
The statute's not
So let's move on, please.

What I'm getting at, that is not the basis that

6

you have for an argument, I don't think, because that

7

statute is not applicable.

8

The question is whether he actually is domiciled at 317

9

Maple Street or 222 Malibu Drive, okay?

10

And it's really

a factual question, is it not?

11
12

I completely agree with you.

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir, it is, and that's

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I think we're going to ask

why--

13
14

you to kind of move it along for a couple more minutes

15

and finish.

16

local board--

17

Then I'd like to ask Madam Director of the

MR. KIRKLAND:

That's why I brought up the

18

statute--the previous statute I just said, about the 160-

19

59--

20

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

But according to the order,

21

you've made a motion under--a petition under 163-

22

182.(9)(d).

23

MR. KIRKLAND:

Correct.

24

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So just kind of limit our

25

discussion to that.

23
1

MR. KIRKLAND:

Right.

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So you've got two minutes

3

to kind of finish your request here and tell us what

4

you're asking us to do.

5

MR. KIRKLAND:

He did not meet that

6

requirement based on his residency eligibility because

7

the city is divided into two wards, and he falls under

8

a totally different statute which is 160-59(a), and under

9

that guideline, based on a city divided into two

10

districts, you must reside in that district to represent

11

his--I'm asking that the Board overturn the protest

12

dismissal.

13

MR. MALCOLM:

14

of a person's domicile?

15

MR. KIRKLAND:

What's your understanding

A person's domicile is

16

where one physically resides on a permanent basis.

17

that can be determined as to where they file their

18

personal income tax.

And

19

MR. MALCOLM:

Those are factors.

20

MR. KIRKLAND:

Right.

21

MR. MALCOLM:

Don't get into the factors

22

with me.

So how many domiciles can a person have?

23

MR. KIRKLAND:

One.

24

MR. MALCOLM:

All right, so where is he

25

domiciled?

24
1

MR. KIRKLAND:

He is domiciled--

2

MR. MALCOLM:

If he's not at 317 Maple

3

Street, where is he?

4

MR. KIRKLAND:

His domicile is 317 Maple

6

MR. MALCOLM:

Well, the 222 Malibu Drive.

7

MR. KIRKLAND:

He has no documentation

5

8

Street.

whatsoever showing that's his domicile.

9

MR. MALCOLM:

Okay.

Well, but in order

10

to establish 317, which is what you're asserting,

11

correct?

12

MR. KIRKLAND:

Correct.

13

MR. MALCOLM:

--he has to first--he can't

14

have two, as you've just said, so when did he stop being

15

domiciled at 222 Malibu Drive?

16
17

MR. KIRKLAND:

When he finished college

and moved out and started his family on Maple Street.

18

MS. AMOROSO:

And that's how long ago?

19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah, how long?

20

MR. KIRKLAND:

That's been in--probably

MR. MALCOLM:

And how do you know that

21
22
23
24
25

14 years.

to be true, sir?
MR. KIRKLAND:

Because his brother, Mr.

Vann, was the town counsel at the time, and he passed

25
1

away, and then Reese (phonetic) was appointed into is

2

seat, and at that time he moved in--his brother's house

3

was 317 Maple Street, the reason he moved into it and

4

took over the ownership of the house and buying the house

5

at that time.

6
7

MR. MALCOLM:

But those are all--those

are all things--do you know those things to be true?

8

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes.

9

MR. MALCOLM:

How do you know them to be

11

MR. KIRKLAND:

I talked with family--

12

MR. MALCOLM:

No, don't tell me who you

10

true?

13

talked with.

I'm looking at a record.

I only saw one

14

reference to a mortgage in the record, and it's where

15

you--I think you did a pretty good job, by the way, not

16

being a lawyer--you got him to admit that he's, quote,

17

making a payment on a bank note.

18

MR. KIRKLAND:

Correct, and--

19

MR. MALCOLM:

And there wasn't a use of

20

the word "mortgage," but he admitted "a bank note."

21

Other than that statement in the record, do you have any

22

evidence, because you didn't submit it when this matter

23

was heard at the county level--do you have any evidence

24

to show that he owns that house?

25

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir.

I couldn't get

26
1

it.

2

MR. MALCOLM:

Did you ask the county

3

board to issue subpoenas to require him to bring in his

4

federal taxes, to bring in his state taxes, to bring in

5

his car registration, to bring in any of that?

6

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir.

I asked him all

7

those questions, and he answered them while we were at

8

a Board meeting as well.

9

(phonetic) asked him about the residence at 317 Maple

Also Board member Ken Dildy

10

Street and asked him was he actually buying the house,

11

and Mr. Vann admitted to him, said, "Yes, I am buying the

12

house."

13
14

MR. MALCOLM:

Was Mr. Vann represented

by counsel?

15

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.

16

MR. MALCOLM:

Was there a county attorney

18

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.

19

MR. MALCOLM:

What was his last name?

17

20

there?

Do you recall?

21
22
23

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, I don't recall his last

MR. MALCOLM:

Did they give you any

name.

24

instruct--at the hearing--I've got a couple of very

25

particular questions.

At the very end of this hearing,

27
1

did you ever see the county board vote on this matter?

2

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir.

3

MR. MALCOLM:

At the end of the hearing,

4

what do you recall happened?

5

MR. KIRKLAND:

We--during the meeting--

6

well, first Mr. Sessoms wanted to go ahead and make the

7

decision immediately right then.

8

said they wanted to wait.

9

MR. MALCOLM:

Other board members

And do you know--do you

10

recall them saying that "we're going to recess"?

11

ever hear the word "recess this meeting"?

12

what that means?

Did you

Do you know

13

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

Under North Carolina Open

15

Meetings law, if you adjourn a meeting, it means the

16

meeting's over.

17

reconvene at a later time without having to go through

18

a public comment and public notice procedure.

If you recess it, it means you can

19

MR. KIRKLAND:

They adjourned.

20

MR. MALCOLM:

They adjourned?

21

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.

22

MR. MALCOLM:

Do you know how they voted?

23

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir.

24

MR. MALCOLM:

Why don't--did you ask

25

anyone?

They did.

28
1
2

MR. KIRKLAND:

They said it was unanimous

is all I was told.

3

MR. MALCOLM:

You were told that by who?

4

MR. KIRKLAND:

By--I believe it was the

5

Board of Elections office is the one that told me.

6
7

MR. MALCOLM:
questions, Mr. Chairman.

8
9

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

The director of the

county board, could you identify yourself again, please.

10
11

I don't have any more

MS. PRIVETT:

Sheila Fleetwood Privett,

the Hertford County Board of Elections director.

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay, could you in about

13

two minutes or less just summarize the hearing at the

14

county level and from your point of view how the local

15

board arrived at its decision to deny the protest,

16

please.

17

MS. PRIVETT:

I can barely hear.

18

sorry.

19

I understand the question.

20
21
22

I'm

It's a lot of muffled, and I'm not exactly sure

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Tell us what happened at

the local hearing, please.
MS. PRIVETT:

The hearing for the appeal.

23

Mr. Kirkland was notified of the hearing.

Mr. Vann did

24

have representation.

25

their case, and after each case was presented, I think

We allowed both parties to present
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1

I was the only one that was called as far as the Board.

2

The Board did ask questions, and after each

3

party presented its case, the meeting was then adjourned,

4

and the Board--

5

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And when was the decision

6

to deny the petition handed down and communicated to the

7

parties?

8
9

MS. PRIVETT:

The decision was made that

very--the Board voted, and the Board voted unanimously.

10

The county attorney then instructed me that I was to

11

notify each party verbally, and then a written notice--

12

he asked me to call them and find out if they wanted to

13

be mailed a letter or if they wanted to come by the Board

14

of Elections office to pick up the decision about the

15

appeal, and that's what I did.

16
17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Do any other members of the

Board have any questions for Madam Director, please?

18

MR. MALCOLM:

19

questions, ma'am.

20

are you?

I've got a series of

This is Joshua Malcolm speaking.

21

MS. PRIVETT:

I'm fine.

22

MR. MALCOLM:

And Mr. Lawson and Mr.

How

Thank you.

23

McCue, if you can help her answer the question.

Was your

24

board chairman and your county attorney notified of this

25

hearing today?

30
1

MS. PRIVETT:

Yes.

2

MR. MALCOLM:

Do you know why they're not

3

participating in this hearing when we've got probably 15

4

people here sitting in Raleigh trying to resolve a matter

5

involving your county?

6

they're not participating?

7

MS. PRIVETT:

Do you have any understanding why

I can't answer that.

I

8

don't know.

9

I needed to be present, and I never got a response, so

10

I do apologize.

11
12

I know that I did send an e-mail asking if

MR. MALCOLM:

You never got a response

from your chairman?

13

MS. PRIVETT:

No, I--no, I sent an e-mail

14

to the State Board.

15

to be physically present because I was going to come to

16

Raleigh.

17

I didn't know that I was supposed

MR. MALCOLM:

Do

you -- we're

looking

18

at--have you seen the transcript that your county paid

19

for?

20
21
22

MS. PRIVETT:

I've seen it, yes.

I have

it in my hand.
MR. MALCOLM:

Okay, can you turn to Page

23

66, or actually on the transcript it's Page 47, in the

24

top right-hand corner.

25

MS. PRIVETT:

Yes.
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1

MR. MALCOLM:

Can

you

tell

me

where

2

on--and if you can tell me the page number and the line

3

number, and if you can take a minute to read any of that,

4

can you tell me anywhere on Page 46 or 47 you can

5

describe to me or tell me where the Board voted on this

6

matter?

And I'll give you a minute.

7

MS. PRIVETT:

It

is

not

attached

8

the--it is, I guess, separate minutes that the Board

9

voted on this matter.

10

MR. MALCOLM:

11

the record at 7:14.

12

evening?

to

So this says they went off

Are you saying they voted that

13

MS. PRIVETT:

Yes, I am saying that.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

Why would the Board have

15

not voted on the record for the transcript for this board

16

to hear their deliberations and to understand their vote?

17

MS. PRIVETT:

I don't know.

18

MR. MALCOLM:

Do we have the meeting

19

minutes from their meeting, Mr. Lawson or anyone here at

20

the State Board, that show that they actually voted on

21

this in open session?

22

MR. LAWSON:

We do not.

23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

The order was entered on

24

the 9th day of November, 2015.

25

held?

When was the hearing

It says it was held on November 9th.
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1

MS. PRIVETT:

Yes, on November 9th.

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And that's when the order

3

was entered.

4

was this verbal notification of the parties instead of

5

what appeared to be a vote in open session.

6
7

I've got the same curiosity as to why there

MR. MALCOLM:

Yes, sir, and that's the

same concern.

8

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah.

9

MR. MALCOLM:

At this time, Mr. Chairman,

10

I've distributed a copy of the Court of Appeals opinion

11

189 N.C. App. 696.

12

It became pretty applicable to me because this happened

13

while I was down on the local board of elections in

14

Robeson County.

15

I refer to it as the Knight case.

And in this case the Court basically slapped

16

the hands of Edgecombe County Board of Elections for not

17

following a series of things including the open meetings

18

law.

19

7 of that document, right-hand corner, Page 7 and

20

Paragraph B.

21

I draw the fellow board members' attention to Page

Paragraph B on the left column very clearly

22

says in the last sentence, that a Board may act as a body

23

and only in a meeting.

24
25

This is not the first--I'm just--if you take
the time to read this Knight case, the Court of Appeals

33
1

very clearly said that the people deserve and have a

2

right to hear the deliberations much like they're hearing

3

us today, and I can't understand for the life of me why

4

the folks here in Hertford County didn't allow the people

5

to hear their deliberations.

6

There's nowhere that I've seen in the

7

transcript that you can hear them discussing the case at

8

all.

9

presented to me that shows that they ever took a vote in

And I have--at least there's been no documentation

10

open session which would be a violation of the open

11

meetings law.

12

one of the concerns.

13

Maybe I'm missing something, but that's

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

One more point is the order

14

was actually signed the day after the hearing.

15

noticed that.

16

signed it on the 10th of November.

17

I just

The hearing was the 9th, but the chairman

MS. AMOROSO:

That seems to be

18

commonplace, where you have the meeting day one and the

19

next day they come back and sign.

20

MR. MALCOLM:

And sign--and type it up.

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

22

MS. AMOROSO:

Is it your recollection,

23

Mr. Kirkland, that you were not present when there were

24

deliberations by the Board?

25

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, ma'am, they adjourned.
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1

We had all left the courtroom.

2

MR. MALCOLM:

So you never saw them vote.

3

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir.

4

and just said they would take a vote later.

5
6

They adjourned

MR. MALCOLM:

Ms. Director, do you recall

that someone had adjourned and everyone get up and leave?

7

MS. AMOROSO:

If you remember, Ms.

9

MR. MALCOLM:

Ms. Privett?

10

MS. PRIVETT:

I'm sorry.

11

MR. MALCOLM:

When the Board adjourned,

8

Privett.

I'm here.

12

did everyone in the audience get up and leave, to the

13

best of your recollection?

14
15

MS. PRIVETT:

There were a few that

stayed around.

16

MR. MALCOLM:

Who were those?

17

MS. PRIVETT:

One of the--I'm sorry.

18

MR. MALCOLM:

Was Mr. Kirkland one of

20

MS. PRIVETT:

No, he was not.

21

MR. MALCOLM:

Okay.

22

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Any further questions from

19

23
24
25

Was--

those?

No more questions.

any Board members?
MS. AMOROSO:
discussion.

Oh, we want to start

Mr. Vann is on the phone, I'm being told.
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1

Mr. Vann, are you there with us?

2

MR. VANN:

Yes, I'm here.

3

MS. AMOROSO:

Do you have any comments,

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah, please tell us your

4
5

please?

6

response to the petition that you don't have a domicile

7

or a residence at Malibu Drive, please, and give us a

8

fairly short summary of your response to the petitioner's

9

claim here.

10
11

MR. VANN:

The petition for this

particular appeal?

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

13

MR. VANN:

Okay.

Well, the summary

14

will be--I will just read exactly what's on Page 15 of

15

the statement that I entered into the record.

16

MR. MALCOLM:

We have that, sir.

Tell

17

me where you file your federal taxes.

18

your federal taxes?

19

MR. VANN:

Sheila?

20

MR. MALCOLM:

What is the address you put

21

Where do you file

down on your federal taxes?

22

MR. VANN:

Last year, 317.

23

JUDGE BAKER:

How long have you been

24
25

doing that, sir?
MR. VANN:

I'm not sure.

I've done

36
1

it at both places, 222 and 317.

2
3

JUDGE BAKER:

What did you do the year

before last?

4

MR. VANN:

I don't recall.

5

MS. AMOROSO:

You don't recall--

6

MR. VANN:

Probably 317.

7

MS. AMOROSO:

On your driver's license,

8

what's your address, sir?

9
10
11

MR. VANN:

317.

JUDGE BAKER:

Where did you stay last

night, sir?

12

MR. VANN:

Excuse me?

13

JUDGE BAKER:

Where did you sleep last

15

MR. VANN:

222.

16

JUDGE BAKER:

You did?

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Where was your family last

MR. VANN:

Are you talking about my

14

18

night?

night?

19
20

wife and kid?

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

22

MR. VANN:

My wife was at 317, and me

23

and my son were at 222.

24
25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:
separated?

Are you and your wife
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1

MR. VANN:

No.

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So you are in effect

3

happily married?

4
5

MR. MALCOLM:
him that.

6

(Laughter)

7

MR. MALCOLM:

8
9
10

I don't know if you can ask

So you can answer, because

he's not under oath.
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

You and your wife are

married, and there's no--

11

MR. VANN:

Yes.

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

13

DR. KRICKER:

Can I just interrupt and

14
15
16

Go ahead.

ask if we shouldn't put Mr. Vann under oath.
MR. MALCOLM:

I'd love to put Mr. Vann

under oath.

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah.

18

DR. KRICKER:

May we proceed?

19

MR. MALCOLM:

I'd like to put Mr. Vann

20
21

under oath.
MR. LAWSON:

Mr. Chairman and Madam

22

Secretary, you're both authorized to place witnesses

23

under oath.

24
25

(Whereupon,
REESE VANN,
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1

having first been duly sworn, was

2

examined and testified as follows:)

3

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Mr. Vann, you're under

MR. MALCOLM:

Mr. Vann, this is Joshua

4

oath.

5
6

Malcolm.

7

EXAMINATION OF MR. VANN BY MR. MALCOLM:

8
9

Q

I've got a series of questions, sir.

At 317 Maple is the water bill, your internet

bill, your power bill--is it listed in your name?

10

A

I don't--I didn't know that I was going to a

11

hearing today, that I was having--you know, that I had

12

the speak.

13

I'm sorry that I'm not able to be there.
I do not have my counsel with me.

I'm going

14

to let the record speak for me, what's up there, and I

15

won't be answering any questions over the phone like

16

this.

17

Q

So at this time are you seeking some

18

protections under your federal rights against self

19

incrimination?

If not, you need to answer our questions.

20

A

Yes, I am.

21

Q

You are what?

22

A

Excuse me?

23

Q

You are what?

Just so the record's clear.

24

this time you're not going to answer questions because

25

you're exercising your right under the constitution?

At
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1

A

2
3

Yes.
MR. MALCOLM:

I don't have any further

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

questions.

4

Does anyone have any

5

further questions of Mr. Vann?

6

EXAMINATION OF MR. VANN BY MR. MALCOLM:

7
8

Q

Mr. Vann, how did the local board of elections

vote on this matter?

Can you answer that question?

9

A

I understand that they dismissed the case.

10

Q

Were you there when the vote occurred?

11

A

No.

12

Q

Were you there the night of the hearing?

13

A

Yes.

14

Q

You don't recall them voting at the hearing

15
16

either?
A

No.

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Any further questions?

18

DR. KRICKER:

I have a question for the

20

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

21

DR. KRICKER:

And that's on voter history

19

director.

22

or registration history, as to whether Mr. Vann has

23

always been registered the Malibu address or has he been

24

registered at the Maple Street address?

25

MS. PRIVETT:

Let's see.
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MS. AMOROSO:

Well, he's--according to

2

the record, he's currently registered at the Malibu, but

3

that is not indicative of enough--you know, you can

4

change a registration certainly 30 days, right?

5

MS. PRIVETT:

Right.

6

DR. KRICKER:

Yes.

So.

I'm just looking at

7

the issue of whether the Malibu address--Mr. Vann stated

8

that he had always lived at the Malibu address.

9

I was looking at the issue as to whether he had

10

abandoned that address essentially by registering at the

11

Maple Street address.

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Madam Director.

13

MS. PRIVETT:

I'm here.

14

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Could you answer the

15
16

question, please.
MS. PRIVETT:

What I have on the record

17

is an (unintelligible) he was to register at the old

18

address as 317 North Maple Street, and then the new

19

address was 222 Malibu Drive.

20

That is an address change that I have in the

21

same database, and from that point on, he's been

22

registered at the 222 Malibu Drive for a physical

23

address, and there was new address of--it is the Maple

24

Street and his mailing address when he filed his notice

25

of candidacy.
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2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

he was registered at 317 Maple for voting purposes?

3
4

MS. PRIVETT:

That address changed--let's

see; I just found it--2007.

5
6

So when was the last time

DR. KRICKER:

2007, so he's been

registered at the Malibu address since 2007.

7

MS. PRIVETT:

That is correct.

8

MR. MALCOLM:

I've got a question for Mr.

9

Kirkland.

Mr. Kirkland, sir, on Page 10 of the

10

transcript, at the very beginning--it's right after Mr.

11

Revelle.

Is that the county attorney?

12

MS. PRIVETT:

Yes, it is.

13

MR. MALCOLM:

"Mr. Chairman," Mr. Revelle

14

says, "let him speak first."

15

then you start off, sir, and you say, "On October 29th

16

I received a telephone call."

17

Mr. Chairman says okay, and

And you go on to say on line number 4 of that,

18

end of that line it says, "Prior to this, I did not

19

know."

20

not know," are you referring to you had no reason to

21

believe where Mr. Vann may or may not live, domicile,

22

reside?

When you made that statement, "Prior this I did

23

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.

24

MR. MALCOLM:

Is that true?

25

MR. KIRKLAND:

Yes, sir.
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1

MR. MALCOLM:

Ms. Director, this is

2

Joshua Malcolm again.

3

you've been put in a precarious situation, I may add.

4

Was your Board proceeding with this matter through a

5

candidate challenge process?

6

transcript.

7
8

Do you have any idea--and I know

Because it's not in the

And in particular--

MS. PRIVETT:

No, it was not a candidate

challenge hearing.

9

MR. MALCOLM:

10

(No response)

11

MR. MALCOLM:

Okay.

Well, what was it?

So it was not under 163-

12

127.2(c), which says that after deadlines if a challenger

13

discovers one or more grounds for challenging a candidate

14

after a deadline, in subsection (a) which sets forth a

15

ten-day deadline, he can bring it.

16

And the reason that's critical for me is

17

because, Mr. Kirkland, do you know, sir, to challenge a

18

candidate, you have to do that no later than ten business

19

days after the close of the filing period?

20

that?

21
22
23
24
25

MR. KIRKLAND:

No, sir.

Did you know

It was never

explained to me.
MR. MALCOLM:

Well, it's not anybody's

responsibility to-MR. KIRKLAND:

Well, I understand.

43
1
2

MR. MALCOLM:

Okay.

So in your mind, was

this a candidate challenge?

3

MR. KIRKLAND:

It was a--

4

MS. PRIVETT:

It was an election protest.

5

MR. KIRKLAND:

It was actually a candidacy

6
7

protest for a residency violation.
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay, looks like we have

8

really two issues here that we've discussed, and I'd like

9

a little feedback from the other members of the Board.

10

I'm seeing some procedural concerns about how

11

the vote was taken and when it was taken and what we

12

would do about that, if anything, and then the domicile

13

issue, and I'd kind of like any thoughts, Joshua, about

14

the procedural stuff because if there's a flaw in that

15

hearing, then maybe we send it back and start over.

16

don't know.

I

17

MR. MALCOLM:

Well, I think--

18

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I'm concerned about a vote

19

that was not taken in public and an adjournment of the

20

hearing; that they didn't finish, I guess.

21

MR. MALCOLM:

Well, it seems to me, Madam

22

Secretary or Judge Baker, Dr. Kricker, it seems to me

23

that there--I do believe, and all I can base it on is

24

what has been submitted for us--I do believe there's been

25

a violation of the open meetings law.
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I have no knowledge or I don't see any

2

documentation to show that this board conducted the

3

voting or its Board's deliberations in open session, but

4

I don't know that that was necessary--I don't know that

5

that would necessarily be fatal.

6

However, in the Knight case it was fatal and

7

the Court of Appeals returned it.

8

problems as well, like a lawyer running the whole thing

9

which lawyers have a tendency to do.

10

They had other

But on the other side, I think there may be a

11

factual issue here, and I think it's for us to decide

12

whether we think that the county board got it right on

13

the factual basis as to his residence or his domicile.

14

Excuse me.

15
16

So, Judge Baker, I don't know if that concerned
you as well, but I have some; I have some huge concerns.

17

No disrespect to you, Mr. Vann, if you're still

18

listening, but, sir, when you run for public office, you

19

have to answer to questions and you have to answer to

20

questions of the local board and you have to answer the

21

questions of people like Mr. Kirkland when they challenge

22

you.

23

And I don't--I'm not attacking your integrity,

24

but I find it--as to my evaluation of your credibility,

25

it's pretty low down on the scale when on numerous--today
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and in the transcript, for some reason you are unable to

2

remember or you did not bring documents or any other--or

3

present any other information that I could see today that

4

establishes that there's no question.

5

If it were me, if somebody was questioning me,

6

I would ask them to hold a hearing at my house where I've

7

been boxing stuff in my living room where my wife is

8

telling me to put them away and it has all the stuff that

9

I'm supposed to put up, like my DD214, my taxes, and all

10
11
12
13

those other things.
So I have a question about the factual--the
factual issue.
MS. AMOROSO:

All right, I'll weigh in

14

now, I guess.

15

Vann--he has the burden of proof here.

16

his case, that he lives in Ward B, and I am not

17

convinced, based on the lack of evidence in this matter,

18

that he has made his case.

19

You know, the issue here is whether Mr.
He has to prove

He has not, to me, jumped over the 50 yard line

20

as preponderance.

We have no evidence except now what

21

he just told us, that his driver's license is at 317

22

Maple, which is in the wrong ward.

23

Okay, so we don't have any other documentation,

24

library card, bills, as Mr. Malcolm, pets, bank accounts,

25

family photographs, phone bills.

We could go on and on.

46
1

I didn't see any of that in the record below, absolutely

2

nothing to get him over that hurdle.

3

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

4

Is his driver's license at 317 Maple?

5
6

MS. AMOROSO:

Point of clarification:

That's what he just

testified to now.

7

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Well, I understand from

8

just experience that when you move, your driver's

9

license--there's a period of time within which you're

10

supposed to change your driver's license address.

11
12

MS. AMOROSO:
do that.

13
14
15

30 days--what is it, 90 days?
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

time.

Correct.

Okay.

Many people don't
60 days?

There's some period of

Anything else from the other members?

DR. KRICKER:

I just do want to voice

16

some concerns here.

17

family that's residing in a home that he probably owns

18

and he seems to stay at that address consistently, and

19

then he claims a residence where another family resides,

20

this suggests that the questions of residence are valid

21

and important, and that when a candidate is challenged,

22

the county board of elections has the option of looking

23

up public records.

24
25

I think that when a candidate has

They can look up tax information.

They can

subpoena witnesses or offer the option of sworn
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affidavits, and the county board really did not make a

2

real effort to find evidence that would bring out the

3

truth.

4

been to ask his wife and ask his sister, "Where does he

5

live," under oath.

6

You know, the simplest thing to do would have

And they didn't do any of this.

My feeling--I mean the Board didn't even enter

7

into the record voter history so that we had a consistent

8

record of where he had registered, his physical address.

9

And my inclination is to send it back, particularly

10

considering the violation of the open records law because

11

I really feel that I do not want to accept or rule on

12

findings of fact or conclusions that were not done in an

13

open meeting.

14
15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

The chairman would

entertain that you make that motion, please.

16

MS. AMOROSO:

I'd like to hear from Judge

18

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

19

JUDGE BAKER:

Hi.

17

Baker.

Thank you.

In

20

listening to the points made by Mr. Malcolm, I think Mr.

21

Malcolm's point is very well taken and it is--it was

22

really disappointing to see the local board's hearing--

23

the manner in which--if you look at the transcript, it

24

does indeed say that they adjourned, and they adjourned

25

without making any voting, without expressing any
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opinions, or anything, and then the next day, they signed

2

an order.

3

The order was signed, according to the

4

information we have, without a public vote, without

5

members of the public having the opportunity to be

6

present.

7

everybody from being there and then adjourned, and then

8

the next day they signed an order.

9

indeed a violation of the open meetings law.

10

They just had a hearing and then thanked

I think that was

I would not think, though, that that prohibits

11

us from taking some action, and I would really prefer

12

that this Board take an action.

13

Board were to determine that the challenge should have

14

been upheld, this Board, the four of us agreed, could

15

direct that a new election be held.

16

we have.

If, for example, this

That is one remedy

And we have a date that it could be done.

17

I don't think that it would be appropriate for

18

us just to remove Mr. Vann as a--and declare that he was

19

not an appropriate candidate and then say that that means

20

that the second place vote-getter was elected.

21

think that would be fair to the citizens of Ahoskie.

22

think when they voted, they felt like they had a choice,

23

and that's what they should be given.

I don't

24

I'm obviously expressing my opinion that I

25

think that there was a valid challenge to Mr. Vann's

I
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residence.

I don't think he should have been a

2

candidate.

I think he has gone out of his way to try to

3

give the impression that he lives at 317 Maple Street in

4

a vague and meandering way, not only at the hearing, but

5

even in here today until the point that he finally

6

refused to answer questions.

7

But I notice some questions:

"Do you own 222

8

Malibu?"

His response from the transcript was, "Well,

9

that depends on what you mean by `own.'"

10

Malibu in your aunt's name?"

11

his response.

12

"Isn't 222

"I don't know."

That was

So he's saying he lives there, and he doesn't

13

know whose name the residence is in.

14

transcript.

15

"No," was his first answer, and then he said, "Well, I'm

16

paying the bank on it."

17

transcript.

18

that he rented it and then he said he was paying the bank

19

on it.

20

Now, that's the

In the transcript, "Do you own 317 Maple?"

That was also from the

His statements, I believe, were at first

I think it's obvious what we have here, people,

21

I'm sorry I do, and I think that was inappropriate for

22

the good citizens of Ahoskie to have an election in that

23

manner, and I think the local board's actions were also

24

inappropriate in the way that they handled it.

25

I think this Board then has the obligation, if
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we have a legal authority to do so, to correct the

2

situation.

3

end up having to deal with it again in the future.

4

if we have the legal authority, let's handle this today.

5
6

I would prefer we not send it back and then

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So

What would your motion be

that you're speaking of here?

7

JUDGE BAKER:

My motion would be that

8

this Board find that there is substantial evidence to

9

believe that a violation of the election laws or other

10

irregularities or misconduct did occur that was

11

sufficiently serious to case doubt on the apparent

12

results of the election.

13

statute.

14

I'm trying to quote the

And then once we decide that, which we can do

15

by a majority vote, then we determine the appropriate

16

remedy, which a new election would require a different

17

level of voting.

18

to decide if we want a new election or not.

19
20
21

That would require at least four of us

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So you would propose two

JUDGE BAKER:

Well, I'll do the first

motions?

22

one, and that is that we find, as I stated, that there

23

is substantial evidence to lead to the violation of the

24

election laws or irregularity or misconduct did occur

25

that was sufficiently serious to cast doubt on the
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apparent results of the election.

2

And that is or the basis being that a candidate

3

who ran and who ultimately received the top number of

4

votes was not a valid resident of the ward in which he

5

ran.

6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I second that motion.

7

MR. MALCOLM:

I've got a question for Mr.

8

Lawson.

Could we hear from you as to the implications,

9

causes, unusual circumstance; could you tell us, to the

10

best of your ability, the statutory framework under which

11

it looks like we're proceeding and how that's going to

12

roll out.

13

MR. LAWSON:

For purposes of this vote,

14

it seems as though you are setting on one side the open

15

meetings violation possibility, and instead you're going

16

to the merits.

17

So on the merits, you're now making a motion

18

that as a Board you would have found that the--you should

19

be reversing the Board's decision below.

20

be deciding as a matter of law, based on all of the facts

21

that you referred, that this candidate was in fact

22

ineligible to participate.

You would then

23

If you call for a new election, that subsequent

24

motion should include that finding so that that candidate

25

is unable to participate, and we would look for direction
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as to whether there would be a new filing period or you

2

would have the one remaining candidate and a write-in

3

one.

4

MR. MALCOLM:

Do

we

have

the

5

authority--do we have the--I think I know the answer, but

6

I--do we have the authority to direct the county to open

7

a short filing period?

8
9

MR. LAWSON:

As a general matter, the

new election statute indicates that in a situation like

10

this where one candidate has become ineligible, we would

11

proceed in a way that it states, as we're going to

12

replace that candidate in the same manner as if the

13

vacancy occurred before the original election.

14

That's applicable principally to primary

15

elections that have the result in a nomination; in other

16

words, the parties, the recognized parties have a

17

privileged opportunity to replace their nominee.

18

Municipal elections by and large are not part

19

of this and this was not, but there's no directive in the

20

municipal statutes as to how that would play out.

21

According--we don't have clear directive from

22

the statute as to how you would exercise your authority,

23

but I would point out that you do have supervisory

24

authority generally over the elections processes in North

25

Carolina, and the Board has in the past crafted remedies
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1

that I believe are well suited to the particular

2

situations.

3

MR. MALCOLM:

And is that what you would

4

suggest hypothetically if this vote passes that the

5

Honorable Judge has suggested, that the next motion

6

hypothetically if we were to order a new election, would

7

it be incumbent upon us to make part of that motion that

8

we direct the State Board to work with the County Board

9

to establish a reasonable short period of time to open

10

it up for votes to file?

11

Is that what you're suggesting?

MR. LAWSON:

That would be my

12

recommendation, with the added information that technical

13

filing processes must be completed so that we can have

14

valid preparation in place because we do have early

15

voting in the form of mail-in absentee voting starting

16

on the 25th.

17

So my recommendation would be an immediate

18

opening of the filing period, perhaps even starting the

19

next business day which is next Tuesday, the 19th.

20
21

MR. MALCOLM:

The reason I ask that,

Judge, I just wanted to understand the domino effect.

22

JUDGE BAKER:

I understand.

23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

We have a motion; we have

JUDGE BAKER:

Can I make one more

24
25

a second.
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statement?

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Sure.

3

JUDGE BAKER:

The reason that the

4

violation of the open meetings law doesn't affect me and

5

our ability to do something today is the violation

6

occurred not when they had their hearing and up until the

7

time they adjourned.

8

actually took a vote on it.

9

The violation, then, was when they

So we still have a record, I think,

10

appropriately, before us.

11

and it was called to order, and it was adjourned, and

12

there were members of the public there.

13

that in front of us.

14

That was apparently a meeting,

So we do have

Now, if we didn't have anything in front of us

15

that was from an open meeting, then I would have some

16

concerns about whether we could even consider this, but

17

it's actually the voting that, I think, is where the

18

problem occurred.

19

MR. MALCOLM:

Mr. Chairman, I made a

20

mistake earlier.

21

formally make sure that the Knight case is entered as an

22

exhibit.

23
24
25

Once we vote on this, I want to

I don't have any further questions.
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

Do we enter the

exhibit after the vote?
MR. LAWSON:

It's up to you.

Either.
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2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Go ahead.

I'd like to have

it entered into evidence.

3

MR. LAWSON:

As Exhibit 1?

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

5

(Whereupon, Exhibit Number 1

6

was marked for identification

7

and entered into the record.)

8
9
10

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:
we have a second.

Okay, we have a motion and

Do we have any further discussion by

the Board?

11

(No response from the Board members.)

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

13

In that case, all in favor

of the motion say aye.

14

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

16

(No response.)

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

18
19

Opposed?

Motion carries unanimously.

Now, Judge, would you like to try the second motion?
JUDGE BAKER:

I will.

I would make a

20

motion and I do not have it written out.

I apologize for

21

that, but my motion would be that the county board of

22

elections for Hertford County be directed to have another

23

election for the Ahoskie town council, the seat that was

24

the subject of the controversy that's come before this

25

Board, that a filing be reopened on a time to discuss.
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If that needs to be a part of my motion, then we should

2

discuss that, I guess, so it can be incorporated.

3

And further that based on the hearing that has

4

been held by the Hertford County Board of Elections, that

5

the candidate who was challenged, Mr. Vann, not be

6

allowed candidacy in that contest unless he has in fact

7

established residency requirements at 222 Malibu within

8

the appropriate time limitations for this new election.

9

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Thank you.

Josh, just--he

10

had talked in there somewhere about timing.

11

to--do we have to deal with that now or can we just let

12

the local board--

13

MR. LAWSON:

14

Kim Strach, our director, but--

15

JUDGE BAKER:

Does he have

You could delegate it to

I'll include that in my

16

motion, that the time of the filing limitation be

17

delegated to our director.

18

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Do we have a second?

19

MS. AMOROSO:

Second.

20

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right, any discussion

21

about the judge's motion?

22

(No response from the Board members.)

23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

24
25

Hearing no discussion, all

in favor of the Judge's motion, say aye.
(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)
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CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

2

(No response)

3

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

4

Opposed, no.

Carries unanimously, and

I think you only needed four votes, Judge.

5

All right.

Well, thank you for your time.

You

6

can step down now, and that will bring on the next case.

7

(Whereupon, this portion of the proceedings

8

was concluded at 11:13 a.m.)

9

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right, next case is in

10

re:

Election protest of Curtis B. McLamb, Benson Town

11

Commission, Johnston County.

12

please approach or stand up here and tell us who you are

13

and what reason you're here for.

14

(Pause)

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

16

Will all interested parties

When you address us, can

you stand at the podium, please.

17

MR. McLAMB:

Okay.

18

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Make sure the mike is

19

there.

20

and why you're here and go through the three of you.

21

Just starting here, could you tell us who you are

MR. McLAMB:

I am Curtis B. McLamb.

I

22

was running for Benson Town Commissioner.

I'm the one

23

that filled out the protest form about the voters

24

misassigned districts, and that's the reason why I'm

25

here, hoping that y'all will call for another election.
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CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right.

You.

2

MR. BONNER:

I'm John Bonner.

I'm the

3

other candidate from District 2, Commissioner seat in

4

Benson.

5

MS. SLUSSER:

Good morning, Mr. Chairman,

6

members of the Board.

7

County attorney.

I have with me Leigh Anne Price and

8

John Shallcross.

Ms. Price is the director of the Board

9

of Elections and Mr. Shallcross is our chair.

10

I'm Jennifer Slusser, Johnston

We're here

to answer any questions that you may have.

11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Thank you.

12

MS. SLUSSER:

Thank you.

13

JUDGE BAKER:

Mr. Chairman, I have a

14

question that might save some time.

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah, go ahead, please.

16

JUDGE BAKER:

Is there any disagreement

17

that there were in fact 37 voters who were given ballots

18

from one precinct to the other?

19

with everyone or is there disagreement?

20

MR. BONNER:

Is that an agreement

I have a disagreement in

21

the number, but I don't disagree with the findings that

22

there were enough to cast doubt.

23

JUDGE BAKER:

Is there any disagreement

24

then that enough ballots were miscast by wrong voters

25

being given ballots for--given improper ballots as to
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have an effect on the election?

2

have anything to do or are we in fact hearing that you

3

all are in agreement that there does need to be a re-

4

election?

5

MS. SLUSSER:

In other words, do we

The determination of the

6

Johnston County Board of Elections was to move it forward

7

to this Board for consideration.

8

County's perspective, that the only disagreement may be

9

the number, but we do believe that regardless of what

10

that number was, that would still be an irregularity.

11

MR. MALCOLM:

I think from the

Just for the record, the

12

difference in the number of both--between the two

13

candidates is what?

14

MS. SLUSSER:

Well--

15

MR. McLAMB:

78 to 85.

16

MS. SLUSSER:

According to this Board's

17

determination, it was seven.

18

MR. MALCOLM:

Okay, and the disagreement

19

between the two kind gentlemen as to those numbers is

20

what?

21

Does it--in both case--what's your number, sir?
MR. BONNER:

Officially it's 78 to 85.

22

Five people were called, you know, because they came to

23

me and said they could not vote.

24

MR. MALCOLM:

That's not my question.

25

MR. BONNER:

The official number is 78
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to 85, but the provisional votes--there was five

2

provisional votes.

3

If they were counted, it would have been 83-85.

They were not allowed to be counted.

4

MR. MALCOLM:

All right.

5

MS. SLUSSER:

Thank you.

6

MR. BONNER:

Can I make a comment?

7

MS. AMOROSO:

Can you please identify

8
9

yourselves again, who is speaking?
MR. BONNER:

John Bonner.

I was the

10

other candidate.

11

I'm not 100 percent sure how many misassigned potential

12

voters there were, but I was more concerned with the

13

numbers that were presented as people that actually voted

14

and part of the documentation in the evidence on Page 88

15

it's stated that there were, I believe, 37 voters that

16

were given the wrong ballots.

17
18

I just wanted to verify those numbers.

MR. MALCOLM:

So that number, that 37--

and that's the number I was trying to glean.

19

MR. BONNER:

Right.

20

MR. MALCOLM:

That 37 number, it far

21

exceeds the difference of the margin between the two

22

candidates.

23

Would you agree with that, sir?

MR. BONNER:

Yes, it does, but I

24

disagree with the number, that 37.

I went in and I'm

25

just hoping that if another election is held and all
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future elections, that the information is corrected so

2

that we don't have this problem again.

3
4

MR. MALCOLM:

Yes, sir.

I'm getting

ready to ask that Chairman.

5

MR. BONNER:

Well, there's actually 14

6

that actually did--out of that 37 that did reside in the

7

district that they should have voted in.

8
9

MR. MALCOLM:

14 out of 37, it still exceeds the margin.

10

MR. BONNER:

11

disagreement with that.

12

right.

13
14

But even if you get rid of

Right.

I have no

I just wanted to make sure it's

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

You don't disagree with the

decision that's handed down by the Johnston County board.

15

MR. BONNER:

No, sir.

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right.

18

MR. BONNER:

Yes, sir.

19

MR. MALCOLM:

Could the chairman come up?

16

Support that 100

percent.
Thank you, sir.

20

Because I just want to ask a question to make I'm clear.

21

I respect the position you're in, my friend.

22
23
24
25

MR. SHALLCROSS:

Thank you, sir.

John

Joshua Malcolm.

I was down

Shallcross.
MR. MALCOLM:

in Robeson County for six years on a committee with new
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elections.

2

difficult especially when the folks in the county that

3

you're relying upon send you the wrong information, and

4

is that fair to say that's what occurred in this

5

situation?

6

Are you familiar with geocoding?

MR. SHALLCROSS:

It's

We did have some

7

discrepancies on what had been on the record, and going

8

back, since we were made aware of this situation, we have

9

since gone through and geocoded with the help of the

10

municipality of Benson to correct all these, and we've

11

been working very closely on that, yes.

12

MR. MALCOLM:

Have you been working with

13

someone here from this staff to ensure that, sort of like

14

an outside entity to help, or has it just been your

15

folks?

16

MR. SHALLCROSS:

To this point it's just

17

been the--our board of elections, the Johnston County

18

GIS, who does the geocoding, and using the 911 geocoding

19

system which is about 99.9 percent correct, and the Town

20

of Benson, and we have just a few more issues to clear

21

up before we bring that back to the State.

22

MR. MALCOLM:

Do you have any doubt in

23

your mind, should this Board order a new election today,

24

that the records to the best of your ability are going

25

to be accurate, sir?
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MR. SHALLCROSS:

Yes, sir.

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Have those 37--the question

3

of registrations been corrected even as we sit here?

4

MR. SHALLCROSS:

As we speak, yes, sir.

5

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay, so it's right now,

7

MR. SHALLCROSS:

Yes, sir.

8

JUDGE BAKER:

I wonder if the Board has

6

9

today.

considered whether this is an additional--I mean a

10

situation such as we had in the first hearing where we

11

should consider re-opening the filing period or if we

12

ought to just say "Do it again," as the candidates have

13

filed?

14
15
16

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I'd like your thoughts on

JUDGE BAKER:

I don't think we have the

that.

17

issue like we had in the first situation about the

18

candidacy or the improper candidacy of anyone.

19

to me to be a much simpler thing just to let the parties,

20

the same candidates go at it again.

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

It seems

Yeah, I mean it seems to

22

me that there's not any disagreement with the order of

23

the local board, and that's what the board--the local

24

board recommends.

25

JUDGE BAKER:

And I think we do have such
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a different situation from the first instance that that

2

is why we are not reopening a filing period in this

3

situation as we found necessary to do in the first

4

situation.

5

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I personally think that

6

would inappropriate to do that.

7

people here that are bona fide candidates that for some

8

computer glitch somewhere got 37 people voted in the

9

wrong precinct or whatever, so.

10

MR. MALCOLM:

I think we've got two

I just wanted to point that

11

out because it would look like we were taking maybe

12

inconsistent action--

13

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Sure.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

--in our response.

So I

15

want the public to be aware that there is a reason that

16

we don't feel like it's necessary to do it in this

17

situation but did in the preceding.

18
19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Any additional

questions?

20

(No response.)

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

22

All right.

Would you like to make a

motion, Judge?

23

JUDGE BAKER:

Sure.

24

MR. SHALLCROSS:

Mr. Chairman.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.
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MR. SHALLCROSS:

Before you make that

2

motion, if the Board finds favorable to have another

3

election, and the candidates are put on the ballot,

4

according to the new alphabetizing or--the alphabet is

5

picked and we put the candidates on, we would--I think

6

it would be unfair if the new system was used because it

7

would change the position of the candidates on the

8

ballot, and so if possible to put them in the same order

9

that they were

10

versus

what a

new--the new voting system would be.

11
12

on the original ballot

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Are you talking about

what's the current alphabetized--

13

MS. AMOROSO:

I understand what he's

14

saying.

I think Director Strach is in agreement, and

15

that makes sense to me, just the order of the names.

16

In the large preference primary it's a

17

different order altogether, so the--if we have a new

18

election and it happens to coincide with March, it'll go

19

back to what is was under--currently here.

20
21

MR. MALCOLM:
statutorily based.

22
23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Josh, what is that,

statutorily based?

24
25

Yeah, that's actually

MR. LAWSON:
182.13(e).

That's right, it's 163-
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CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Pardon me, Mr. Chairman.

2

MR. LAWSON:

Specified is "the original

3

ordering shall be maintained in a new election."

4

MR. SHALLCROSS:

Right.

5

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So that's required anyway.

6

Thank you.

That doesn't even have to be part of a motion.

7

MR. SHALLCROSS:

Thank you, sir.

8

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Questions?

9

Judge, would

you like to make a motion?

10

JUDGE BAKER:

Yes.

My motion would be

11

then that the challenge be upheld, that the new election

12

be held, and that we delegate the task of the details of

13

that to our director.

14

oversimplifying the motion.

I apologize if that's

15

MS. AMOROSO:

And I'll second it.

16

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

We have a second--a motion

17

and a second.

18
19

Do we have any discussion by the Board?

MR. MALCOLM:

Josh, you need to clean it

up and make sure it has all the fancy terms in there.

20

MR. LAWSON:

Yes.

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah.

22

Josh.

23

favor say aye.

We try to do that,

In that case, let's vote on the motion.

All in

24

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Opposed no.
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(No response)

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

3
4
5
6
7

Motion carries unanimously.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MR. SHALLCROSS:

Thank you.

(Whereupon, this portion of the proceedings
was concluded at 11:24 a.m.)
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

The next one says, "In re:

8

Election Protest of Tom Hayes Johnson, Trinity Town

9

Council, Randolph County.

Like we did before, if the

10

interested parties would come and identify themselves and

11

tell us who you are and why you're here.

12

MS. JOHNSON:

I'm Melissa Johnson, the

13

director of the Randolph County Board of Elections.

14

is my board chair.

15

MR. McANULTY:

This

I'm Bill--well, John

16

William "Bill" McAnulty, the Chairman of the Randolph

17

County Board of Elections.

18

best of our knowledge, this is the first election protest

19

ever held in Randolph County.

20

And let me say this:

To the

And I'll assure you we did everything that we

21

could to make sure we complied with all the rules and

22

regulations, and we feel like that we came to the best

23

decision that we could come up with.

24
25

MR. MALCOLM:
you have to--

It stings a little bit when
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MR. McANULTY:

Sir?

2

MR. MALCOLM:

It stings a little bit when

3

you have to go through this process, doesn't it?

4
5

MR. McANULTY:

Well, it's a learning

experience, so hopefully we won't have to do it again.

6

MR. MALCOLM:

Yes, sir.

7

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right.

8

recount.

9

any of the parties here?

You had a

When the recount was done there was a tie.

Are

10

MR. McANULTY:

No.

11

MS. JOHNSON:

They're not here today.

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Wow.

13

MR. MALCOLM:

They were notified,

15

MS. JOHNSON:

They were notified, yes.

16

MR. MALCOLM:

By chance, was Ms. Bridges

MS. JOHNSON:

I think a packet of

14

17
18

Okay.

correct?

notified?

19

information went to everyone who was subpoenaed, and that

20

includes her.

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah, but she's not really

22

a--she's not a candidate.

23

alleged to have voted or did vote.

24
25

She's just somebody that is

MS. JOHNSON:
quickly tell you the details.

We you like me to just
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2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah, just tell what

happened then.

3

MS. JOHNSON:

Okay.

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Tell us what you're asking

5

for relief from this Board.

6

MS. JOHNSON:

Even a--a recount was

7

called for.

The election ended with a one-vote

8

difference, and so the candidate who did not prevail

9

asked for a recount, but before that was even held, he

10

filed an election protest, and that was based on the fact

11

that there was a vote who vote--one voter who was

12

ineligible to vote but did vote in the election.

13

So we held the recount, and it ended up in a

14

tie vote.

We have one ballot where the board had to look

15

at voter intent and determine voter intent rather than

16

the tabular count.

17

After that, we went--

18

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Excuse me.

19

MS. JOHNSON:

The tie vote--

20

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

--includes the disputed

MS. JOHNSON:

It does.

21
22
23

The tie--

vote.
It includes the

disputed vote.

24

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right.

25

MR. MALCOLM:

Which is non-retrievable,
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correct?

2

MS. JOHNSON:

Correct.

3

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

We can't go back and--

4

MS. JOHNSON:

Correct.

5

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

--find that out or wouldn't

6

be permitted.

7

MS. JOHNSON:

Right.

8

MR. McANULTY:

And the law says if we ask

9

the voter and they told us, that we couldn't use it.

10
11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:
all that up, yes.

12
13

That's my--I sort of picked

MS. JOHNSON:

We get that.

We've had a

lot of questions about that, and that's why he said that.

14

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

15

MS. JOHNSON:

So basically we held a

16

hearing on November 30th to go forward with the protest,

17

and the Board determined that the voter was ineligible

18

to vote.

19

member in the city of Trinity who moved, sold her home,

20

moved in the summer, in June, came back in November.

21

It happened to be a previous city council

And just sticking to the testimony from the

22

hearing, she did go into the polling place, she voted,

23

and it was proven through the testimony and through the

24

evidence that she was not eligible to vote.

25

changed her voter registration, but she had moved four

She had not
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months previously.

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And what's the requirement,

4

MS. JOHNSON:

It's 30 days.

5

MR. MALCOLM:

Was she compelled to

MS. JOHNSON:

Yes.

3

6
7
8
9

30 days?

appear?
She did testify.

She

was subpoenaed and did testify.
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And she's not here today?

10

MS. JOHNSON:

She's not here today.

11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

But she was notified of

12
13
14
15
16

this meeting?
MS. JOHNSON:

Yes.

She was notified by

the State Board.
MR. LAWSON:

Mr. Chairman, I can

represent to you that she was notified.

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Thank you.

18

MS. JOHNSON:

And I did hear from some

19

of the other parties that said they would not be able to

20

be here today, but--so what the board has done is

21

recommended that we have a new election because there's

22

no way to resolve this tie.

23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

24
25

Well, we can't go back in

and check votes.
MS. JOHNSON:

Right.

And this--this
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subsequently has been turned over to the State Board and

2

our district attorney's office for investigation.

3

There's a criminal investigation right now.

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

Was this person that

5

is alleged to have this misconduct a former elected

6

official?

7

MS. JOHNSON:

Yes, of that same city.

8

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And for how long or how

9

many, just roughly--

10

MS. JOHNSON:

It was before I became

11

director, but I heard the number eight years.

12

know if that's--

13
14

MR. McANULTY:

I don't

I think she testified that

she'd been a board member for two four-year terms.

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Board of what?

16

MS. JOHNSON:

The city council of

18

MR. McANULTY:

City council.

19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

City council of Trinity?

20

MS. JOHNSON:

Yes.

21

MR. MALCOLM:

And other positions also,

23

MR. McANULTY:

She's been on the planning

24

board in Trinity, also.

17

22

25

Trinity.

I think.

MS. JOHNSON:

Yes, a board--
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CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Planning board, city

2

council.

3

there politicking for her friend or whatever.

4
5
6

Okay, that's interesting.

MS. JOHNSON:

And so she's out

Yes, she came back to the

campaign for-CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And then--then somebody

7

says--what was your sense of this rationalization, "Well,

8

I'll go in and see if they'll let me vote"?

9

happened there and what was the process when she went in?

10

MS. JOHNSON:

What

So her--she testified that

11

she went in to vote, and at first she said that she told

12

our poll worker that she'd moved, and he--and that he

13

said, "Well, you're still on the registration voter list,

14

so you may vote."

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

16

MS. JOHNSON:

But then subsequently to

17

that, she did testify that she did not tell us--tell our

18

poll worker that she had moved to Morehead City and never

19

showed an ID.

20

She also told us that she had not up--that she

21

had not updated her driver's license, but I know just

22

through the criminal investigation, which is not a part

23

of this, that she had--I found out from her investigator

24

that she had updated her driver's license.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Well, I'm looking at the
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record, and there's an authorization to vote form that

2

says, "I certified the (unintelligible) I currently live

3

or is corrected below."

4

Trinity."

And it says, "Carriage House in

5

MR. McANULTY:

That's right.

6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

That's in the record.

7

MS. JOHNSON:

She did not notify--she

8

thought--she said she notified us that she moved but not

9

to Morehead City, but she signed the authorization to

10

vote saying that she still lived at her same previous

11

address in Trinity that she'd already sold.

12

DR. KRICKER:

I have a question about

13

poll worker procedure or elections officials procedure,

14

and that is it's my understanding that generally when a

15

voter comes to the table and they ask them to state their

16

name, usually they're asked to either state their address

17

or verify that they live at that place verbally at that

18

time.

Was that procedure followed?

19

MS. JOHNSON:

That is the way that our

20

poll workers are trained, and we stress that at every

21

training for that--this very reason.

22

poll worker's testimony, I'd say he was extremely

23

nervous.

24

well.

25

remember her coming through.

Just based on our

He doesn't know the folks from the area very

He did not know this person that voted.
So he did not--

He didn't
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MS. AMOROSO:

Was he a new poll worker?

2

MS. JOHNSON:

No.

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Is he still a poll worker?

5

MS. JOHNSON:

He has resigned as a poll

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Did he resign, to your

3

6

elections.

worker.

7
8

He had worked for many

knowledge, because of this incident?

9

MS. JOHNSON:

Yes.

10

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

11

MR. McANULTY:

He was--he was really not

12

a strong witness in the hearing, you know, and I can

13

understand--

14

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Meaning what?

15

MR. McANULTY:

In this hearing, when we

16

had the hearing to come up with the fact, the poll worker

17

was not very--saying, yes, I did this and yes, I did

18

this.

19

what her address was, in my mind.

20

So there is some question about did he ask her

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So we don't have any

21

evidence that that was asked, but we do have some

22

evidence that she said she'd moved, but he said, "You're

23

still registered here, so it's okay to vote."

24

what--

25

MS. JOHNSON:

Is that

We honestly don't know
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exactly what he said or what she said.

2

her--he doesn't remember her coming through.

3

knows that her name was on the list--on the registration

4

list, and when she came in to vote, he let her vote.

5

doesn't remember exactly what was said.

6
7

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

He just

He

Well, that's what

procedures are for, I think.

8
9

Okay.

All we have is

MS. JOHNSON:

But she did sign the ATV

that said she lived there.

10

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Well, I'm looking at it.

11

MS. JOHNSON:

And that's the basis--one

12

of the bases of the decision of the Board of Elections.

13

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Well, there's a pretty

14

strong disclosure right at the top of the form that says

15

it's a serious criminal penalty to sign this falsely, and

16

it is initialed by GDR which I take it is this person who

17

has resigned from--

18

MS. JOHNSON:

Is the poll worker.

19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

The poll worker?

20

MS. JOHNSON:

That's the poll worker,

22

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

23

MR. MALCOLM:

On a roll today, Judge.

24

(Laughter)

25

JUDGE BAKER:

21

yes.

I have a motion.
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1
2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:
motion maker, please.

3

Fire away.

You're my

Go ahead, Judge.

JUDGE BAKER:

Well, no surprise to

4

anyone, it appears that everyone is in agreement that

5

what we have in this situation was ultimately a tie vote.

6

The tie vote could normally be resolved by, if nothing

7

else, a toss of a coin or something like that, but the

8

tie vote does include a vote which is appropriately

9

disputed.

10

That then does place the election before us

11

with irregularities or misconduct sufficiently serious

12

to cast doubt on the apparent results of the election

13

just as the local board found.

14

It would be my motion then that we affirm the

15

findings of the local board, that we accept their

16

recommendation for a new election, that we again delegate

17

the procedures of the new election to our director, but

18

also, as we did in the preceding, that we not reopen our

19

filing period but just order a new election be held.

20

MS. AMOROSO:

And I'll second that

22

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Thank you.

23

MR. LAWSON:

Just for purposes of

21

motion.
We have a--

24

clarification, in this particular order are we saying

25

that not irregularities casting doubt but instead that
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ineligible voters sufficient in number to cast doubt on

2

the election?

3

JUDGE BAKER:

Exactly.

Since that's

4

substantial evidence of the violation concerning the

5

voter misconduct.

6

you make too many motions.

7
8

Thank you.

MR. McANULTY:

That's what happens when

Maybe I'm asking a dumb

question, but why would we have a refiling?

9

JUDGE BAKER:

You wouldn't.

10

MR. McANULTY:

Okay.

11

JUDGE BAKER:

I thought I was clarifying

12

I understand.

that we would not.

13

MR. McANULTY:

Okay.

Okay.

14

JUDGE BAKER:

The reason I included that,

15

sir, is this is the third hearing we've held, and in one

16

of those we did order a refiling.

17

MR. McANULTY:

18

understand.

19

refiling.

I understand.

I

I understood you to say we'd have a

20

JUDGE BAKER:

No.

21

MR.McANULTY:

So excuse me.

22

JUDGE BAKER:

If I did, I misspoke.

I

23

meant to say and I thought I did say we would not have

24

a refiling.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

We have a motion and a
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second.

Does the Board have any further comments?

2

(No response from the Board.)

3

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

That being the case,

4

hearing no further comments, all in favor of the Judge's

5

motion say aye.

6

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

7

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

8

(No response)

9

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Carries unanimously.

11

MR. McANULTY:

Appreciate it.

12

MR. MALCOLM:

I have another motion.

13

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Go right ahead.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

I make a motion that the

10

Opposed no.

Thank

you.

15

North Carolina State Board of Elections formally, because

16

I think it's our obligation, that the North Carolina

17

State Board of Elections formally forward this to the

18

local district attorney and to the SBI as may be

19

applicable in accordance with the statute 163-22(d) and

20

that our staff here take any and all necessary steps to

21

turn over any and all information to those folks so they

22

can figure out whether there's been a criminal violation.

23

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Do we have a second?

24

JUDGE BAKER:

Second.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

We have a motion.
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We have a second.

2

level to--

3

Do we have any discussion at the board

DR. KRICKER:

I'm just somewhat concerned

4

about this.

5

been stories of people registering or voting from

6

workplaces, from vacation homes, and they don't always

7

recognize or take seriously the laws regarding this.

8

They figure if I vote in one place and don't vote in the

9

other, isn't that okay?

10

You know, over and over again there have

Can't I vote in the place that

most concerns me?

11

And we have a situation here also where she may

12

not have been asked directly, "Do you live at this

13

address?"

14

reaction to these kinds of violations was education and

15

to administratively deny the registration.

16

And when I was chair of a county board, my

I'm uncomfortable with going out after an

17

individual voter when the effort to elect a particular

18

candidate was not an overall systemic attempt at fraud.

19

MR. MALCOLM:

I agree with you, Dr.

20

Kricker, and part of the reason I'm making a motion, I

21

may disagree with was represented.

22

37 of the transcript, lines 5 through 9.

23

this morning about 2:00 a.m.

24
25

I'm looking at Page
I circled that

She said--Mr. Allen said--go back to Ms.
Bridges, line 3.

"No, they didn't ask."
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Mr. Allen, "Because they didn't ask, you didn't

2

tell them that."

3

to Trinity."

4

you moved out of Trinity."

5

Ms. Bridges, "I told them I had moved

Mr. Allen, "But you didn't tell them that
"No, but I wasn't ask that."

The reason I reference that last statement,

6

it's almost like she's playing a game.

7

asked that."

8

up for the local DA and ultimately up to a grand jury to

9

make a determination as to what her intent was, and if

10

"No, but I wasn't

And I'm not a prosecutor, not now, but it's

she had the mens rea, she's going to be held responsible.

11

They are well suited and well positioned, in

12

my opinion, to make that determination.

13

to be perceived as making a judgment as to whether

14

someone's violated a criminal law because that's not our

15

role.

16

the SBI or local investigator gather it all up and let

17

the elected DA make the decision which he's charged to

18

do.

Our role is to turn over the information and let

That's my opinion.

19
20

MS. AMOROSO:

23

And in this case, they have

turned it over to the DA.

21
22

I don't want us

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

That's going to happen

MR. MALCOLM:

My proposal is more

anyway.

24

perfunctory because I think it's our responsibility to

25

(unintelligible).
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CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Well, I mean if you look

2

at--in the interest of good election practice down the

3

road from--there's a whole new election that's going to

4

take place because of this irregularity.

5

MR. MALCOLM:

Yeah.

6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And somebody's paying for

7

that.

8

to determine if this person is at fault or not and--but

9

there's enough in this record and from what I've heard

10

And so really I think there is a criminal system

to support Joshua's motion.

11
12

So any further comments by the Board on
Joshua's motion?

13

(No response from the Board.)

14

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

15

In that case, all in favor

say aye.

16

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

17

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

18

(No response)

19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

20
21

Carries unanimously.

(Whereupon, this portion of the proceedings
was concluded at 11:42 a.m.)

22

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

23

Protest to State Board in re:

24

Kerns.

25

Opposed?

Okay, Appeal of Election
Election of Rhonda M.

Are the interested parties here to testify?
MR. LAWSON:

We should have the county
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board on the line.

2

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right.

Do we have

3

someone on the county board of election from Rowan County

4

on the conference call?

5

MR. COLLINS:

Yes.

6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Could you identify yourself

7

and state your title.

8
9

MR. COLLINS:

I'm Dwight Collins.

I'm

the chairman.

10

MS. EVANS:

Nancy Evans, director.

11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

12
13

right?

Nobody's here,

So let's see; where's the order?
MR. LAWSON:

For the record, Mr.

14

Chairman, we can represent that all the parties were

15

noticed and provided records.

16

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right, the--there were

17

some allegations or finding of fact that--by the local

18

board that there is sufficient but not substantial

19

evidence presented that the candidate for mayor violated

20

NCGS 163-166.4.

21

be dismissed because there is not substantial evidence

22

of any violation, irregularity, or misconduct.

23

Conclusions of law, the protest should

I take it that the parties haven't shown up,

24

so that's somewhat of a concern, but I think since we've

25

got Mr. Collins and Ms. Evans on the phone, could y'all
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folks kind of give us Readers Digest version of the

2

happened here and how the Board reached its findings.

3

MR. COLLINS:

Nancy, do you want to weigh

4

in first, or do you want me to--

5

MS. EVANS:

You go ahead first.

6

MR. COLLINS:

Okay.

The protest came in.

7

We had some evidence, minimal evidence that there was

8

escorting of voters into the polling place.

9

one picture actually, and evidence from the parties

We only had

10

showed that there was in fact one instance, and there was

11

testimony that there were others but no--nothing to

12

support that from anybody else.

13

So, in a nutshell, we saw that there probably

14

was some liberties taken in making contact with voters

15

beyond the line that is established for candidates but

16

not to the extent that it would have made a difference

17

in the outcome of the election.

18

I don't recall exactly, but it seems to me like

19

the difference in the vote count was close to 100 or

20

somewhere along in there.

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

And from the evidence, was

22

it apparent to you guys as to how many people might have

23

been escorted past the 50 foot line?

Is that what it is?

24

MR. COLLINS:

It is.

25

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Just about how many people
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are alleged to have been improperly escorted in?

2

MR. COLLINS:

Well, we heard from one

3

that it may have been 14.

4

may have been, I think, two, and again, we had the one

5

picture.

6
7

You had a video, did you

MR. COLLINS:

Well, we were not shown a

MR. MALCOLM:

Oh, I've got it right here.

video.

10
11

MR. MALCOLM:
not?

8
9

We heard from another that it

I just looked at it.

12

MR. COLLINS:

After we made our decision,

13

the protestor said that she was going to get the video

14

and send it to you all for consideration, but it was not

15

available to us and it wasn't mentioned during the

16

hearing.

17
18

MS. EVANS:

I think he's talking about

the thing on her phone that she was showing you.

19

MR. MALCOLM:

It is.

20

MR. COLLINS:

Oh, okay, okay.

21
22
23
24
25

It's a-I thought

you were talking about the other video.
MS. EVANS:

Surveillance.

That's what

she tried--was going to try to get.
MR. COLLINS:

Right, exactly.

Yeah, but

the phone video was--it really didn't show to me much of
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anything other than the fact that she was in the room,

2

and if I recall, her explanation of that was that she was

3

walking in with her husband.

4

MS. AMOROSO:

Well, where was the

5

precinct--the chief judge here?

6

has a responsibility to keep order, maintain decorum in

7

the precinct.

8

know?

9

I mean the chief judge

Where was the chief judge, if you would

MS. EVANS:

The voting area inside that

10

building is to the right after you go through those

11

doors.

12

room.

So that's where the voting area is, in a separate
So what I understand, that she was in there.

13

No one has really complained to her about that.

14

Ms. Kerns called us the morning after the election and

15

asked us if that was proper procedure for her to do that,

16

and we said no.

17

50 feet.

18

They had--people have to stay back the

If we had known or if she would have went to

19

the chief judge and said something--the chief judge did

20

say that she went out a couple--you know, went and, you

21

know, checked a couple of times, and, you know, I think

22

somebody had said something to her once, and she told

23

somebody to move back.

24

situation, no one, I think, went to her attention about

25

it.

But about this particular
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MS. AMOROSO:

Well, you know as the

2

director, Ms. Evans, this happens all the time in almost

3

every polling place, and the judge--the chief judge needs

4

to be on top of it, and I don't know; maybe you need to

5

have another person, an additional worker perhaps or two

6

in this precinct just to make sure this type of activity

7

that's being alleged here doesn't continue to occur.

8

MS. EVANS:

Correct.

9

MS. AMOROSO:

But I

want

to

ask

you

10

one--the vote count, the differential was 100 votes, so

11

that's a pretty big margin, not like the cases we've seen

12

earlier where you're talking a tie of one or seven notes,

13

correct?

14

MS. EVANS:

Correct.

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Was anything said to this

16

person about what you're getting at; there's nothing--

17

she was not advised--after she did this several times,

18

even just any of the people that are in--taking the names

19

down and checking registration

20

any--did anybody say anything to her, like "why are you

21

doing this" or "what is your purpose?"

22
23

MR. MALCOLM:

you

come

in,

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:
happened?

was

Or "Stop before we take

action against you"?

24
25

as

Yeah, I mean just what
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MS. EVANS:

But I gathered from Ms.

2

Kerns--she was currently the mayor.

3

municipal building, and I think she felt like people were

4

intimidated with her being there.

5

MR. MALCOLM:

That is the

Yeah, I--that's a good

6

point.

7

town on southbound 95, right before you cross over into

8

South Carolina, called Roland.

9

I dealt with that same issue down in a little

I had the unfortunate opportunity about three

10

years ago to deal with a mayor down there who took the

11

same approach.

12

I'm going inside to check on"--

"I'm going inside to check on my people.

13

MS. AMOROSO:

And they bring coffee.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

Yeah, coffee.

15

MS. AMOROSO:

If you recall, we've had

16
17

a matter here.
MR. MALCOLM:

Well, down my way their

18

sausage biscuits from Hardee's are big too.

19

actually went down there and just told her that she was

20

not to come into the building.

21

But we

I say that to say it's easy for me--us to sit

22

up here in Raleigh and make suggestions to you, but maybe

23

we want to be a little more--we certainly hope we don't

24

hear these kind of things after the March 15th vote.

25

Maybe we just--
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MS. AMOROSO:

But you know your own

2

(unintelligible), and most poll directors know their

3

candidates better than we do sitting up here.

4

need to be vigilant particularly in light of what's going

5

to be coming in March.

6
7

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So you

Let me get this straight.

Rhonda Kerns was the mayor at the--

8

MS. EVANS:

No.

9

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Oh.

10

MS. EVANS:

Ms. Mallett.

11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So the person that lost,

12

the petitioner was the mayor and she lost.

13
14

MS. EVANS:

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Barbara Mallett was

Okay.

Oh.

MS. EVANS:

Rhonda Kerns was

protesting.

19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right.

sorry.

21

alleged to be taking all these people in.

23

All right.

Okay.

20

22

So the

petitioner--

17
18

No.

currently the mayor, and she won.

15
16

Ms. Mallett.

I'm

So it was Ms. Mallett that was

MS. AMOROSO:

Chairman, you're asking if

Rhonda Kerns was a candidate.

24

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah.

25

MS. AMOROSO:

Right?
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CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah.

2

MS. EVANS:

She was a candidate.

3

MS. AMOROSO:

She was.

4

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

5

MR. MALCOLM:

I'm ready to make a motion.

6

DR. KRICKER:

I'd just like to voice a

All right.

7

concern.

One of the things--there were a number of

8

things mentioned in the transcript, and one of them was

9

that the candidate came in several times to advise the

10

election workers that there was someone needing to vote

11

curbside.

12
13

Do you not have a curbside alarm?
MS. EVANS:

No, we do not have a

curbside alarm there.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

That's problematic.

15

is Joshua Malcolm.

16

window watching people pull up?

This

So do you have someone sitting at the

17

MS. EVANS:

No.

18

MR. MALCOLM:

So, all right, help us

19

understand that.

20

So the elderly--

MS. EVANS:

What they do out there is

21

they usually have someone that just comes in and lets

22

them know.

23

MR. MALCOLM:

Ma'am, you're creating a

24

sit--so when a disabled veteran who served our country

25

pulls up, sits there.

There happens to be nobody else
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there because it's pouring down rain.

2

you guys going to service him or her?

So how is--how are

3

MR. COLLINS:

I was under the--

4

MS. EVANS:

That's what they've always

6

MR. MALCOLM:

Mr. Chairman.

7

MR. COLLINS:

I was under the

5

did there.

8

understanding

9

the--that one of the judges was responsible for keeping

10

that

at

that

particular precinct

that

an eye on that.

11

MS. EVANS:

Right.

12

MR. COLLINS:

You know, whether or not

13

they actually stood at the door all the time and checked

14

on it, I don't know, but that was the impression that I

15

had.

16

MS. AMOROSO:

Do you have the bells, the

17

device in other polling locations?

18

that doesn't have it?

19

MS. EVANS:

Is this the only one

No, they are--the precinct

20

official has someone that's supposed to keep a eye out

21

for them.

22

MR. MALCOLM:

Do y'all have any--

23

MS. EVANS:

We did have the bells at

24

one time, and we haven't got any more.

25

up.

So they've messed
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MR. MALCOLM:

Mr. Chairman.

2

MR. COLLINS:

Yes.

3

MR. MALCOLM:

I've been in your shoes,

4

my friend.

5

to your county commissioners.

6

disabled folks you have in your county, or veterans,

7

folks like that, but would you mind going--even if they

8

don't approve it, would you mind going to your county

9

commission and ask them if you can have a little money

10

Could I--what I suggest to you, that you go
I have no idea how many

to buy those systems.

11

It's my understanding they're not inexpensive,

12

and maybe some staff--do we still have that, Ms.

13

Director?

14

money down on the counties.

A couple of years ago you guys could rain

15

MS. STRACH:

The HAVA?

16

MR. MALCOLM:

Yeah, the HAVA funds.

17

MS. EVANS:

The HAVA money?

18

MS. STRACH:

I don't think we have any

19
20

of that, but I will check.
MR. MALCOLM:

Ms. Strach is going to

21

everything in her power to help y'all find a solution.

22

Is that fair, Mr. Chairman?

23

MR. COLLINS:

That's fair, and I

24

appreciate it very much.

We will--I would look forward

25

to hearing from her on that, and we'll in the meantime
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talk to our county commission, and frankly I will teach

2

myself about those systems because I was totally unaware

3

of them.

4

MR. MALCOLM:

Yes, sir.

5

DR. KRICKER:

Basically, my concern is

6

this:

The law clearly states that unless you have

7

official business inside the poll area or the voting

8

enclosure, that you can't be there, and particularly not

9

a candidate.

10

MS. EVANS:

Correct.

11

DR. KRICKER:

So people--you cannot have

12

people from the outside coming in to inform election

13

workers about people needing curbside voting.

14

Secondly, I wanted to ask--there was an

15

allegation about campaign materials being brought into

16

the voting enclosure, something about toothbrushes and

17

other campaign materials.

18

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Can you explain that?
Yeah, and I'd like to ask,

19

do the toothbrushes identify a candidate or were they

20

just something you go up to the drugstore and buy and

21

pass out toothbrushes?

22

MR. COLLINS:

None of that was presented

23

to us in evidence, but based on the way it was presented

24

in speaking, we assumed that these campaign materials did

25

have the name of the candidate on there.
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They were not--we were not told that they were

2

taken inside.

What we were told was that one of the

3

judges had gotten some of those materials at the end of

4

the day.

5

When we talked to the judge, she denied that

6

allegation, but the other campaign materials that were

7

talked about were the little slips of paper with

8

suggested voting on them.

9

anything that was said whether or not those were inside.

It was never really clear by

10

As we understood it, they were actually on a table

11

outside, beyond the 50 foot line, so.

12

MS. AMOROSO:

The allegations in the

13

record, I believe, claim that Ms. Mallett brought in

14

elderly and disabled voters, and also these toothbrushes

15

were being given out at curbside.

16

So again, you have a curbside issue that needs

17

to be corrected and managed, and I think that's something

18

you can do there, Director Evans.

19

more resources there to keep track of the curbside,

20

because that gets a little dicey when candidates--

21

electioneering is happening right at the curbside and at

22

the car when it's way out beyond the 50--the 50 foot

23

line, yard line, whatever it is.

24
25

Maybe put a little

And I've seen both trying to campaign and
electioneer when people are voting, and it's not
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permitted.

2

that.

So that just needs to--people need to know

You know, candidates, you've got to back off.

3

MS. EVANS:

Right.

4

MS. AMOROSO:

And that's going to be

5

different in every polling location, depending on where

6

your curbside is set up.

7

MS. EVANS:

Right.

8

DR. KRICKER:

Yes, but as I understand

9
10

it, the car is considered a voting enclosure once the
person is handed a ballot.

11
12

MS. AMOROSO:

and electioneers ignore that, don't they?

13
14

DR. KRICKER:

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

16

thing applies to that car?

17

I'm just--

18

DR. KRICKER:

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

24
25

I'm not disagreeing with you.

Well, certainly there needs

Yeah, well, that's--if

they're voting right there, then--Josh.

22
23

Are you saying the 50 foot

to be space.

20
21

Exactly, and that needs to

be taken care of.

15

19

Right, and many candidates

MS. AMOROSO:

Once

they

have

the

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

What is the car--but I mean

ballot--

what's the--what do you have to say for the car?
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MR. LAWSON:

The buffer zone statute

2

doesn't specifically address curbside.

However, it's--

3

and because of that, there's wide variation in practice

4

throughout the state.

5

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Right.

6

MR. LAWSON:

However, I think that the

7

Board is well founded in believing that this becomes a

8

voting enclosure in that there's a ballot present.

9
10
11

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

MR. LAWSON:

In which case it must be

25 but no more than 50 feet from that car.

12

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Okay.

13

MR. MALCOLM:

And from a practical point

14

of view, and all this is based on my experience, what we

15

tried to do when I was--what we tried to do is we would

16

try to put those curbsides right within the buffer zone,

17

right on the--right--actually some had--in some precincts

18

you have to pull in to the chalk line and put your car

19

there, so we tried to make it visible to the voters.

20
21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Well, Josh, I think a

moment ago you were--

22

DR. KRICKER:
I'm sorry.

Well, I've got one more

23

issue.

This is in regard to apparent filling

24

out of sample ballots.

25

mentions in the hearing is that sample ballots were

Now, one of the things that it
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apparently filled in by one or more of the parties on the

2

spot and shown or given to the voters.

3

And it's my understanding that the law requires

4

that these sample ballots have some kind of disclaimer

5

that this is not an official Board of Elections ballot

6

or at least that they have that this is produced by the

7

party that is handing them out.

8
9

So this is again, I think, another violation
which we see all the time, but just to be noted that it

10

would be good for the state board to issue guidance on

11

this and also the county boards to issue guidance to the

12

parties on this issue, that they really can't do that.

13

They have to have some kind of identification on these

14

sample ballots if they are not completely blank or if

15

they're produced by a particular party.

16

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yeah, I'm looking at them,

17

whatever these exhibits are.

18

on them.

19

of dark pen or pencil or something.

20

They don't have anything

Just have some things filled in, in some kind

DR. KRICKER:

Yeah, so that's all I've

21

got.

22

irregularities--there's basically nothing in the statutes

23

that would state that these irregularities are sufficient

24

to change the outcome of an election.

25

I just am deeply concerned that while these

I am concerned that--there's a reason these are
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in the laws and in the statutes, and that is because

2

actually they do have the potential for changing the

3

outcome of an election, and these things really do need

4

to be fixed and corrected.

5
6

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Any further comments?

MR. MALCOLM:

Mr. Chairman, I make a

Joshua.

7
8

motion that this Board adopt findings of fact and

9

conclusions of law as set forth in the order issued by

10

Rowan County which was dated the 17th of November, 2015,

11

and which found that any violation, irregularity,

12

misconduct was not sufficient to cast doubt on the

13

outcome of the election.

14

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Do I have a second?

15

DR. KRICKER:

Second.

16

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

We have a motion.

17

a second.

18

We have

Is there any-JUDGE BAKER:

Mr. Chairman, I do have a

19

question about the wording in that order from the local

20

board.

21

little concerned about their finding of fact Number 2.

22

It says there was sufficient but not substantial

23

evidence, that the candidate, Ms. Mallett, violated 163-

24

166.4.

25

If y'all have the order in front of you, I'm a

Is that what we want to find?
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Is that--

We can strike it.
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JUDGE BAKER:

That kind of concerns me,

2

that there was a finding of sufficient but not

3

substantial.

4
5
6

MR. MALCOLM:

I read that too, Judge.

JUDGE BAKER:

Yeah.

I think-I don't know why

7

they found that--worded it that way.

8

think it should be worded that way.

9

find a substantial--substantial evidence that the--that

10
11
12
13

I don't really
It's almost--if they

there was a violation, there's an argument there.
MR. MALCOLM:

You're saying "substantial"

would equate that it crosses over.
JUDGE BAKER:

Well, the statute reads,

14

"there is substantial evidence to believe that a

15

violation or irregularity occurred."

16

word in there, that there was sufficient--

17
18
19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

So by finding that

Would you just suggest it

read, "There was not substantial evidence"?
JUDGE BAKER:

I only speak up because of

20

the motion that we adopt their findings of fact and

21

conclusions of law.

22

wording and their findings of facts by finding a

23

substantial--excuse me, a sufficient violation.

24
25

I have some problem with their

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:
your motion?

Would you like to change

100
1
2

DR. KRICKER:

Well, let's--which is 163-

MS. AMOROSO:

Why don't we just make a

166.4?

3
4

motion to dismiss the complaint in that there was not

5

sufficient evidence in the record--

6

DR. KRICKER:

Well, 163-166.4 simply says

7

limitation on activity in (unintelligible) being placed

8

and in a buffer zone around it.

9

statute concerning a violation of election laws to the

It does ont refer to the

10

extent that it would change the outcome of an election.

11

This simply says there's substantial evidence

12

that she violated the buffer zone, and I think that is

13

a valid finding of fact that I think should remain in

14

there.

Admittedly the wording--

15

MR. MALCOLM:

Let me do it this way.

16

What if I withdraw my motion.

17

be very direct with us.

18

MR. LAWSON:

Mr. Lawson, just, come on,

Get us to where we need to get.
I think that you can still

19

adopt their findings of facts and conclusions with the

20

caveat that you are finding that there was substantial

21

evidence that the buffer zone statute was violated, but

22

that there was insufficient evidence that that violation

23

affected the outcome.

24
25

MR. MALCOLM:
election.

The outcome of the

Are you okay with that, Judge Baker?

Because
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that's sort of, if you notice--you're exactly right.

2

Paragraph 2 in the fact seems somewhat contradictory.

3

At first blush, I think it seems somewhat

4

contradictory conclusions of law, but it qualifies, "not

5

substantial evidence," blah, blah, blah, "sufficient to

6

cast doubt."

7

JUDGE BAKER:

Well, in reading the

8

transcript, there were quite a few allegations about the

9

conduct of Ms. Mallett, but there was also the testimony

10

of the judges who were there at the election.

They all

11

seemed to say they didn't see anything wrong; they didn't

12

know anything wrong was going on at all.

13

So I don't know if there's--if I had been the

14

fact finder, I don't know that I would have found there

15

was sufficient nor substantial evidence really of

16

anything.

17

and then there were denials.

There were allegations, but that's about it,

18

I guess what I'm saying is I think we ought to

19

just really agree with their conclusion that there's not

20

substantial evidence of any violation, irregularity, or

21

misconduct sufficient to cast doubts on the result of the

22

election.

23

MS. AMOROSO:

And I'll second it.

24

JUDGE BAKER:

And I'm certainly not

25

trying to be picky or anything.
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MR. MALCOLM:

In his order there is

doesn't have to be--

3

JUDGE BAKER:

Findings of fact.

4

MR. MALCOLM:

There doesn't have to be

5

findings of fact.

So if we want something different, can

6

we agree that we will authorize Mr. Lawson and Ms. Strach

7

to accurately reflect our discussions today on the

8

findings of fact?

9

(unintelligible).

Mr. Chairman, I'll let you

10

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Works for me.

11

JUDGE BAKER:

That no Board member agrees

12

that there--that the actions were sufficient to case

13

doubt on the results of the election.

14

MR. MALCOLM:

That's right.

15

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

I agree with that position.

16

MR. MALCOLM:

I just made a motion.

17

seconded it.

18
19

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

All right, any further

discussion?

20

(No response from the Board members.)

21

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

22

She

All in favor of the motion

say aye.

23

(Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.)

24

CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

25

(No response)

Opposed no.
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CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Motion carries unanimously.

2

DR. KRICKER:

Can I make a motion for a

3
4

ten-minute recess?
CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:

Yes.

Absolutely.

5
6

_________________________________

7
8

(Whereupon, the proceedings

9

were recessed at 12:10 p.m.)
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